

Agenda Request Form

Meeting Date

April 17, 2025

Agenda Item Number

Action Item 4

Title

SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct

Requested Action

School Board Consideration of Superintendent's Recommendation for Approval of SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct

Summary Explanation and Background

The Code of Conduct is required by law to be annually reviewed, updated, and adopted by each local school board in the state. The School Board's approval of the SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct at this meeting is essential for all updates to be incorporated and the handbook published in a timely manner.

Several rounds of feedback and recommendations have been collected in preparation for the proposed SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct starting with School Board Member priorities. Additional feedback was garnered in Principals' Meetings, Innovation Zone Meetings, Ad Hoc Advisory Meeting, Student Listening Groups, Zone Parent & Partner Meetings, Student Advisories, and the annual Ad Hoc Code of Conduct Handbook Committee (comprised of Principals, Assistant Principals, District Leaders, Parents, and Students).

The key changes include:

Elementary School - A chart of dispositions to add consistency among consequences.

Middle & High School - Enhanced consequences for students who bring vapes to school and for those who make threats.

The proposed Code of Conduct Handbook has been provided for review.

Financial Impact

N/A

Exhibits: (List)

(1) Summary of Proposed Changes to SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct; (2) SY2025-26 CCSD Code of Conduct

Source of Additional Information

Mary Elizabeth Davis, PhD 770.479.1871 Dr. Debra Murdock 770.479.1871

Office of Superintendent June 5, 2024











Mary Elizabeth Davis, PhD Superintendent of Schools

Table of Contents

Student Infractions and Discipline Procedures	2
Mission and Purpose	2
Introduction to Student Discipline Procedures	2
Section I: Progressive Discipline	
Section II: Notification Procedures	
Section III: Due Process Rights for Students Relative to Administrative Investigations	
Section IV: Student Searches	3
Section V: Illegal Acts	4
Section VI: Vector Solutions Alert/ "See Something, Say Something!"	4
Section VII: Discipline of Students with IDEA Services and 504 Services	
Section VIII: Discipline of Students K-3	5
Section IX: Discipline of Students K-5	5
Section X: Reporting Infractions	
Section XI: Unsafe School Choice Option and Violent Criminal Offenses	5
Section XII: Disciplining Off-Campus Student Behavior	5
Section XIII: Definitions	5
Section XIV: Medical Consideration	15
Section XV: Student Discipline Policies	15
Section XVI: State Coding of Conduct Infractions	
Section XVII: Amending the Code of Conduct	
Student Infractions and Dispositions	
Weapons Infractions (01A; 01B; 01C; 01D; 01E)	
Public Alarm/Arson Infractions (02A; 02B)	
Actions Against Employees Infractions (03A; 03B)	
Actions Against Students Infractions (04A; 04B; 04C; 04D; 04E; 04F; 04G)	
Alcohol/Drug/Tobacco/Vaping Infractions (05A; 05B; 05C; 05D; 05E; 05F)	
Educational Disturbance Infractions (06A; 06B; 06C; 06D; 06E)	
Vandalism/Theft Infractions (07A; 07B; 07C)	
Sexual-Related Infractions (08A; 08B; 08C)	
Attendance-Related Infractions (09A; 09B; 09C; 09D; 09E)	
Bus-Related Infractions (10A; 10B; 10C; 10D)	
Technology-Related Infractions (11A; 11B; 11C; 11D, 11E)	
Dress-Code Infractions (12A)	
Miscellaneous Infractions (13A; 13B; 13C; 13D; 13E; 13F; 13G)	
Unsafe School Choice Option (14)	
Discipline-Related Information	
Appendix A: CCSD Student Dress Code	
	71
Appendix C: GA Code Relative to Compulsory Attendance (§20-2-690.1.)	
Appendix D: Guidelines for the Teacher Removal of a Student from Class	
Appendix E: School Board Policy Regarding Harassment	
Appendix E: (II): School Board Policy Regarding Sexual Harassment	
Appendix F: Harassment/Discrimination Complaint Form	
Appendix G: CCSD Anti-Bullying Provisions for Local Schools	
Appendix H: Student Activity Code of Conduct	
Appendix I: Notes for Students and Parents Regarding On-Line Use	
Appendix J: Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) Program	
Appendix K: Student Data Privacy Accessibility and Transparency Act Complaint Form	
Appendix L: Threat Assessment Process and Guidelines	
Appendix M: Cell Phones/Smart Devices/Earbuds Use Guidelines	
Appendix N: Bus Rules	
1 1	

Student Infractions and Discipline Procedures

Mission and Purpose

The mission of the Cherokee County School District ("District") is based on a commitment to "Educate the Emerging Generation" through positive and engaging learning environments designed to increase the performance of all students. In order to facilitate a productive, engaging and collaborative learning environment, the District believes safe, diverse and inclusive schools are critical for successful teaching and learning and strengthening cultures of belonging, kindness and possibility. The District's behavior standards, as outlined in this Code of Conduct, govern student actions while attending school, on school property and/or attending a school-sponsored event. As it relates to these standards, there is an expectation that students will behave themselves in such a way so as to facilitate a positive and collaborative learning environment for themselves and other students. We expect students to:

- Respect themselves and each other;
- Respect District employees;
- Adhere to student behavior policies adopted by the School Board;
- Adhere to rules established by individual schools; and
- Participate in establishing and maintaining positive school and District cultures and climates.

CHEROKEE COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION

Janet Read Welch, School Board Chair
Patsy Jordan, School Board Vice-Chair
Chance Beam
Dr. Susan Padgett-Harrison
Kelly Poole
Erin Ragsdale
Robert Rechsteiner
Mary Elizabeth Davis, PhD
Superintendent of Schools

Important Notes

Note: In accordance with disciplinary procedures of the Cherokee County School District ("District"), and as required by O.C.G.A. § 20-2-736, this publication of student behavior infractions and required or recommended dispositions is submitted for the information of school personnel, students and parents.

Introduction to Student Discipline Procedures

Section I: Progressive Discipline

The District will utilize progressive discipline processes in order to create the expectation that the degree of discipline will be in proportion to the severity of the behavior and consideration will be given to each student's previous discipline history and any other relative factors. The District will follow due process procedures as required by federal and state law.

Section II: Notification Procedures

A teacher or other staff member must document a student's violation of the student code of conduct within one school day of receiving notice of the incident. The report will describe the student's behavior. The report will be filed with the Principal (or designee) within one school day of the most recent occurrence of such behavior, will not exceed one page and will describe the behavior. The Principal (or designee) will, within one school day after receiving such a report from the teacher or staff member, send to the student's parents or guardian a copy of the report and information regarding how the student's parents or guardians may contact the Principal (or designee).

Following an appropriate investigation in compliance with Section III below of the alleged infraction, the Principal (or designee) will make a determination regarding a disposition.

The Principal (or designee) will send written notification to the teacher or staff member of the action taken relative to the student incident referred by that teacher.

Section III: Due Process Rights for Students Relative to Administrative Investigations

In all cases, the rights of individuals involved will be ensured and protected. If the Principal (or designee) is planning to impose a punishment amounting to less than a 10-day suspension, he/she has three responsibilities to the student (Goss v. Lopez, 419 U.S. 565 (1975)):

- 1. Notify the student of the charge;
- 2. Provide an explanation of the evidence collected; and,
- 3. Extend an opportunity to the student to answer to that charge.

If the Principal (or designee) is seeking to impose a punishment that will exceed a 10-day suspension/expulsion, the student is entitled to a due process discipline hearing before a panel of individuals approved by the Board of Education or a hearing officer.

Section IV: Student Searches

School officials are authorized to conduct reasonable searches of students, pursuant to applicable law.

Description of Search Types:

- o <u>Student Searches:</u> When reasonable suspicion exists, school officials may search students whom they believe may be in possession of prohibited items (contraband) and/or have violated a criminal law(s) and/or a school rule(s). The scope of the search will be reasonably related to the purpose of the search and not excessively intrusive in light of the age and gender of the student and the nature of the suspected infraction.
- o <u>School Property Searches:</u> (i.e., lockers, desks, etc.): Student lockers, desks and all school and classroom storage areas are school property and remain at all times under the control of the school. These areas are not private. Periodic general inspections of these areas may be conducted by school authorities for any reason at any time without notice and without student consent.
- o <u>Personal Property Searches:</u> (i.e., automobiles, purses, book bags, etc.): These searches may be conducted pursuant to reasonable suspicion. Students who obtain a parking permit and park on school properties give consent to search their vehicle as a condition to obtaining a parking permit. Students are permitted to park on school premises as a matter of privilege, not of right. The schools retain the authority to conduct routine patrols of student parking lots and inspections of student vehicles on school property. Students should not expect their vehicles or vehicle contents to remain private if exercising the privilege of parking on campus.
- Reasonable Suspicion: Reasonable suspicion is a legal standard that applies in different administrative contexts, most often where searches and seizures are involved. Reasonable suspicion is a standard lower than probable cause and it does not require anywhere near 50% certainty that the student has done something illegal or in violation of school rules. Reasonable suspicion must be based upon articulable facts and must be more than a mere hunch.

Section V: Illegal Acts

Parents and students should be aware that in some instances, an offense may constitute a violation of Georgia Law, as well as District policy. In such cases, students may be punished for violations of policy, as well as criminally prosecuted for violation of the state law.

Section VI: Vector Solutions Alert/ "See Something, Say Something!"

Express or implied threats of violence will be treated seriously. Students should always report any potential threats regarding the safety or welfare of students and/or staff to a school administrator or staff member.

Students should also notify an administrator or staff member when illegal, suspicious, dangerous or banned items are known to be or are found in the school building, on the school campus or on the school bus.

The District utilizes the **Vector Solutions Alert** to allow stakeholders to report concerns. Through Vector Solutions Alert, safety concerns can be submitted to the District in four (4) different ways:

By Phone or Text: 470.315.9171
By Email: 1695@alert1.us

By Online Message: https://cherokee-ga.safeschoolsalert.com/

Reminder: This system does not replace 911; please call 911 in an emergency

Section VII: Discipline of Students with IDEA Services and 504 Services

A. GUIDELINES FOR SUSPENSION/EXPULSION OF STUDENTS RECEIVING SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES OR SECTION 504 SERVICES

Nothing in this Code of Conduct will be construed to infringe on any rights provided to students pursuant to Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973 or the federal Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990.

A student receiving special education services under IDEA or services under Section 504 can be suspended out-of-school (OSS) for a total of 10 consecutive or cumulative school days in a school year without the student's IEP team or 504 team considering whether the student's behavior is a manifestation of the student's disability.

If school administration is proposing suspension or expulsion beyond 10 school days or that exceeds 10 cumulative school days in a school year for a student receiving special education services under IDEA or services under Section 504, the District must conduct a Manifestation Determination Review (MDR). The purpose of the MDR will be to determine whether the student's behavior was a manifestation of the student's disability. If the behavior is determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability, the student must return to the placement from which the student was removed, unless the parent and the District agree to a change of placement. If the behavior is found not to be a manifestation of the student's disability, then the School District may impose the recommended discipline as it would to a student without a disability; however, the special education student must continue to receive educational services.

In cases in which a student is being considered for a suspension/expulsion beyond 10 school days, and there is no record indicating the student is eligible for special education services under IDEA or services under Section 504, but the parent(s)/legal guardian claim the school/District has knowledge that the student does have a disability and should be an eligible student, the school administration must notify the Executive Director of Special Education before proceeding with the discipline process.

B. TRIBUNAL GUIDELINES FOR STUDENT RECEIVING SPECIAL EDUCATION SERVICES AND/OR 504 SERVICES

Students receiving special education services under IDEA and/or Section 504 services are afforded the same right to a disciplinary due process hearing before a tribunal as nondisabled students where there is a recommendation for suspension/expulsion beyond 10 consecutive school days.

Nothing in this rule will alter or adversely affect the rights of students with disabilities under applicable federal and state laws.

Section VIII: Discipline of Students K-3

Before expelling or suspending a K-3 student out-of-school ("OSS") for more than five (5) consecutive or cumulative days during a school year, the school must implement a multi-tiered system of supports including but not limited to Response to Intervention ("RTI") unless the student possessed a weapon as described by O.C.G.A. §§ 16-11-121, 16-11-125.1, and 16-11-131, controlled drugs or dangerous substances as defined below, other weapon as defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-127.1 or committed such actions as to endanger the physical safety of other students or school personnel.

Section IX: Discipline of Students K-5

Consequences and/or punishment for students in grades K-5 will be at the sole discretion of the Principal and/or the Principal's designee. The student's age/level of maturity or development will be considered in relation to the offense.

Section X: Reporting Infractions

The following violations of this Code of Conduct must be reported to the Cherokee County School District Police Department, Cherokee County District Attorney (DA) and the District Office of School Leadership and Operations: 01B.1, 01B.2, 01B.3, 01C.3*, 03B.3*, 04B*, 04C.4*, 04G.3, 04G.4, 05E.3, 05E.4**, 05F.2, 05F.3, 05F.4, 08C.1, 08C.2, 08C.3 and 14. School personnel who knowingly fail to report the above-mentioned violation to the DA may be guilty of a misdemeanor pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 20-2-1184 (d).

- *These act(s) of physical violence must rise to the level of Aggravated Assault or Aggravated Battery pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 16-5-21 or § 16-5-24 to be reportable to the District Attorney.
- **The vape juice must contain a drug or substance prohibited by O.C.G.A. § 16-13-30 to be reportable to the District Attorney.

Section XI: Unsafe School Choice Option and Violent Criminal Offenses

Major offenses including, but not limited to, drug and weapon offenses can lead to schools being named as an "Unsafe School" according to the provisions of the State Board Rule 160-4-8-.16, Unsafe School Choice Option (USCO). Also, under USCO provisions, District guidelines are in place to facilitate the timely and appropriate requested transfer of students who are victims of "violent criminal offenses" and/or students enrolled in schools determined to be "persistently dangerous" (as determined by the same State Board Rule).

Section XII: Disciplining Off-Campus Student Behavior

The authority of administrators to discipline a student is not limited to the student's on-campus conduct. Students may be suspended or expelled for off-campus conduct which is reasonably related to any school activity and is contrary to the law or has an adverse impact on good order, discipline or the learning environment at the school. Students may also be expelled or denied admission if they are charged with a felony or a crime that would be a felony if not charged in Juvenile Court. (O.C.G.A. § 20-2-768)

Section XIII: Definitions

Academic Dishonesty: Cheating/Plagiarism: Cheating and/or representing another person's language, thoughts, ideas or expressions as one's own original work on school assigned work.

ACE Academy: Alternative School program with both in person and digital components for students who meet certain criteria regarding their school behavior, including poor attendance or academic deficiencies.

Actions that Endanger Student(s)/Rough Housing: Any disturbance or act that endangers the well-being of any student including, but not limited to, behaving in a rough, boisterous, unruly or reckless manner.

Administrator: An administrator refers to a Principal, Assistant Principal or other designated person to whom authority has been delegated.

Alcohol: Means and includes all alcohol, distilled spirits, beer, malt beverage, hard seltzers, wine or fortified wine.

Arson; Damage to Personal or School Property: When a person unlawfully causes, aids or encourages damages to personal property, vehicles parked on school property or school property by means of fire or explosives.

Arson; Damage to Property, Vehicle or Structure: When a person knowingly causes damage to a school building, vehicle parked on school property or any other school structure by means of fire or explosives.

Arson; Endangers Human Life: A person knowingly causes damage, with fire or explosives, to an occupied or unoccupied school building or vehicle on school property that could endanger human life.

Assault: A student commits the infraction of assault when he or she attempts to commit a violent injury to a person of another or commits an act which places another in reasonable apprehension of immediate injury.

Banned Substances: Substances prohibited and defined by Code of Conduct sections 5A, 5B, 5C, 5D, 5E and 5F ("Banned Substances").

Battery/Physical Violence: (A) Intentionally making physical contact of an insulting or provoking nature with the person of another; or (B) Intentionally making physical contact, which causes physical harm to another unless such contact was in defense of himself or herself. For example: spitting on or throwing an object at another person that makes physical contact would be considered battery.

Bus Stop: The immediate area of a site designated by the CCSD Transportation Department as a location where students are picked up and dropped off by a school bus. The site is a "bus stop" in the morning from five (5) minutes before the bus arrives to pick up students until the last student at the site steps on the bus and in the afternoon from the time the first student steps off the bus until the bus pulls away from the site.

Bullying: Any willful attempt or threat to inflict injury on another person, when accompanied by an apparent present ability to do so; any intentional display of force such as that which would give the victim reason to fear or expect immediate bodily harm; or, any intentional written, verbal or physical act, which a reasonable person would perceive as being intended to threaten, harass or intimidate. Such acts could include causing the following:

- o Physical or visible bodily harm;
- Substantial damage to property;
- o Disruption of school;
- o Substantially interferes with the student's education:
- Is so severe/persistent/pervasive that it creates an intimidating or threatening educational environment;
 or
- o Has the effect of substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school.

Additional Notes Relative to Identifying Bullying Behavior:

- Bullying applies to acts which occur on school property, in the student's neighborhood or via cyberbullying as defined below. Parents will be responsible for the actions of their students while at home and should immediately report any instances of bullying outside of school or cyberbullying to school officials.
- These actions are prohibited at school, on school property, at school bus stops and at school-related functions. This statement is inclusive of the use of technology or other equipment owned by the District and/or located at a school for the purposes of bullying another student.

These actions may not be confined to events that occur on school property, on school vehicles, at designated school bus stop, at school-related functions or activities, or by use of data or software that is accessed through a computer, computer system, computer network or other electronic technology of a local school system.

Cannabis: Tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and cannabidiol (CBD) are the two primary cannabinoids that either occur naturally in the cannabis sativa plant or are created synthetically.

Consensual Sexual Contact and/or Exposure: Contact of a sexual nature or sexual intercourse, without force or threat of force, and where participants are capable of giving consent or the exposure of intimate parts of the body as defined by O.C.G.A § 16-6-22.1(a) for the purpose of sexual gratification in person or via electronic means. Consistent with Georgia law, a child under the age of 10 cannot consent and a child under the age of 16 is presumed not to consent contact of a sexual nature or exhibition of the body for the purpose of sexual gratification in person or via electronic communication.

Controlled Drug: A drug, substance or immediate precursor in Schedules I through V of O.C.G.A. §§ 16-13-25 through 16-13-29 and Schedules I through V of 21 C.F.R. Part 1308. The possession of a Controlled Drug outside of its original prescription container by the person named on the prescription is a felony as well as a violation of school discipline policy. By example and not as a limitation hereof the following are examples of Controlled Drugs:

Schedule I	Schedule II
 Heroin Lysergic acid diethylamide (LSD) Marijuana (cannabis) and THC Methylenedioxymethamphetamine (ecstasy) Methaqualone Peyote 	 Vicodin Cocaine Methamphetamine Methadone Hydromorphone (Dilaudid) Meperidine (Demerol) Oxycodone (OxyContin) Fentanyl Dexedrine Adderall Ritalin
Schedule III	Schedule IV
Tylenol with codeineketamine	XanaxSoma
ketamineanabolic steroids	
testosterone	DarvonDarvocet
lestosterone	Valium
	Ativan
	Talwin
	Ambien
	Tramadol
Schedule V	1
Robitussin AC	
• Lomotil	
Motofen	
Lyrica	

Cyberbullying: Bullying via the use of the Internet, interactive and digital technologies (such as computers, social media messaging applications, PDAs, computer/gaming-system, etc.) and/or mobile telephones that includes the following:

• Is directed specifically at students or school personnel;

Parepectolin

- Is maliciously intended for the purpose of threatening the safety of those specified or substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school; and
- Creates a reasonable fear of harm to the students' or school personnel's person or property or has a high likelihood of succeeding in that purpose.

Electronic communication includes, but is not limited to any transfer of signs, signals, writings, images, sounds, data or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic, photo electronic or photo optical system.

Dangerous Drug: Any drug that requires a prescription other than controlled drugs (OCGA §16-13-71), cannabidiol (CBD) in any form, or any other chemical or substance (not otherwise defined or described in this Code of Conduct) likely to cause a student's impairment to the degree the health, safety, or learning capabilities of that student or any other student is impacted.

Dangerous Weapon: As defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-121, a dangerous weapon includes any weapon commonly known as a "rocket launcher," "bazooka" or "recoilless rifle" which fires explosive or nonexplosive rockets designed to injure or kill personnel or destroy heavy armor or similar weapon used for such purpose. The term will also mean a weapon commonly known as a "mortar" which fires high explosive from a metallic cylinder and which is commonly used by the armed forces as an antipersonnel weapon or similar weapon used for such purpose. The term will also mean a weapon commonly known as a "hand grenade" or other similar weapon which is designed to explode and injure personnel or similar weapon used for such purpose.

Detention: A requirement that the student report to a specified school location and to a designated teacher or school official to make up work missed or to receive specific instruction in behavior modification. Detention may require the student's attendance before school, after school, on Saturdays or during scheduled class or school activity time if school officials deem removal of the student from his/her regular school schedule essential to the well-being of the student or school.

Disciplinary Hearing Panel: A group of at least three (3) individual(s) appointed by the Board to adjudicate student discipline when there has been a recommendation by an administrator for suspension or expulsion beyond ten (10) school days.

Disciplinary Tribunal: A due process hearing afforded to students where there is a recommendation for suspension/expulsion for longer than 10 school days. A tribunal panel has the authority to suspend students out of school long-term, expel or place them in Alternative School or ACE Academy. All tribunals must be held no later than 10 school days after the beginning of the student's suspension unless: (1) the parent/guardian requests, in writing, an extension to the established deadline; (2) parent/guardian agrees to maintain student's current status until tribunal has been completed; and (3) both school and parent accept this extension/continuance. Any teacher who is called as a witness by the District will be given notice no later than three days prior to the hearing.

Disrespect: Insulting speech, writing or gestures directed to a school employee which tends to disrupt the learning environment. Such speech, writing or gestures may include, but is not limited to, the use of expletives, name-calling, derogatory remarks, statements of defiance or any other public speech which a reasonable person would consider inappropriate and disruptive to the learning environment.

Disruptive Presence: The District may expel or refuse to readmit or enroll any student whose off-campus behavior results in the student being convicted of, being adjudicated to have committed, being indicted for, or having information filed for the commission of any felony or any delinquent act under Code Sections 15-11-602 and 15-11-707 which would be a felony if committed by an adult, as the student's continued presence at school results in potential danger to persons or property at the school or which disrupts the educational process.

Dissemination of Information to Promote Terror: Knowingly furnishing or disseminating through any means including but not limited to a computer, gaming system or computer network, any picture, photograph, drawing, similar visual representation or verbal description of any information designed to encourage, solicit, or otherwise to promote terror, or terroristic acts.

Dissemination of Information to Promote Terror or Cause School-Wide Panic or Alarm: Knowingly furnishing or disseminating through any means including but not limited to a computer, gaming systems or computer network, any picture, photograph, drawing, similar visual representation or verbal description of any information designed to encourage, solicit, or otherwise to promote terror, terroristic acts, or public alarm that may cause a school-wide panic or alarm

Distribution of Banned Substances: The sale, barter or exchange for anything of value of a substance prohibited by the Code of Conduct sections 5A, 5B, 5C, 5D, 5E and 5F ("Banned Substances"). Distribution of Banned Substances also includes the possession of a Banned Substance with the intent to sell, barter or exchange for anything of value the Banned Substance. Distribution may be inferred by the amount, manner of packaging, and storage of the Banned Substance or the possession of money or anything of value in an amount exceeding what the typical student would possess. Additionally, Distribution of Banned Substances includes possessing an amount of a Banned Substance more than the amount a single person typically would use at one time.

Disturbance to School Operations (Obscene Language and/or Obscene Display): 1) The use of profane, vulgar or obscene words, gestures or other inappropriate language or actions; the use/possession of pornographic or sexual materials; and/or 2) The display of sexually explicit, vulgar, obscene, profane, drug-related or other inappropriate written expression or graphics to include alcohol, cigarettes, illegal drugs, etc. displayed on a student's body, clothing, work materials or on school-owned property.

Dress Code: The administration reserves the right to prohibit accessories/clothing if those items create a potential safety or injury risk to the individual student or others; or if the administration determines that accessories/clothing create a disruption to the classroom or school environment. The District's Dress Code guidance is discussed further in Appendix A.

Drug or Smoking Paraphernalia: Includes lighter/matches, pipe, rolling paper, bong, water pipe, wrappers or other ordinary items that have been used as drug or smoking paraphernalia, etc.

Due Process: The process required by State and federal law when disciplining students. (see *Goss vs. Lopez* 419 U.S. 565 and O.C.G.A. § 20-2-754)

Edible: Any food item that contains THC, synthetic THC, cannabidiol (CBD), or any other controlled or dangerous drug.

Explosive Devices: Include but are not limited to: 1) Bullets or ammunition of any kind; or 2) Fireworks of any type and size including consumer fireworks as defined in O.C.G.A. § 25-10-1; or 3) Smoke bombs, paint bombs, stink bombs and any type of homemade bomb.

Expulsion: The removal of a student from school beyond the current school quarter or semester.

Failure to Attend/Accept Disciplinary Action: Failure to attend detention or accept disciplinary action.

Failure to Report Explosive Devices, Firearms, Dangerous Weapons and Weapons on Campus: Students who have personal knowledge of any explosive devices, firearms, dangerous weapons and (as defined in O.C.G.A. §§ 16-11-131, 16-11-121, and 16-11-127.1) or other dangerous device (e.g., ammunition, explosive devices, hoax devices) will immediately report the information to an administrator, teacher or school police officer. Failure to report the information will be viewed as "conscious disregard" for the safety of others and the safety of the school campus.

False Alarm Without Public Dissemination: The transmittal to a person(s) without dissemination to others, through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action including through any social media or gaming platforms, that an explosive device, destructive device or device intended to release hazardous material of any nature is concealed in such a place that its explosion, detonation or release would endanger human life, cause injury or damage property knowing at the time that such report is false.

False Fire Alarm: The transmittal, through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action, to any fire department, agency or person(s) of a false report of fire, knowing at the time that there is no reason to believe that a fire exists. This offense will specifically include the activation of a FIRE ALARM without cause.

False Public Alarm with School-Wide Dissemination: The transmittal to a person(s) or dissemination to others resulting in school-wide dissemination through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action including through any social media or gaming platforms, that an explosive device, destructive device or device intended to release hazardous material of any nature is concealed in such a place that its explosion, detonation or release would endanger human life, cause injury or damage property knowing at the time that such report is false.

False Reporting or Making a False Statement: Knowingly and/or willingly making false reports or statements, whether orally or in writing; falsely accuse other students or school staff of wrong actions would include false, misleading or erroneous accusations of a staff member's inappropriate behavior toward a student. This infraction also includes falsifying school records, forgery, plagiarism or forging signatures.

Felony Possession of Marijuana: Possession of more than one ounce of marijuana.

Firearm: As defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-131(a)(2), is a handgun, rifle, shotgun or other weapon which will or can be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive or electrical discharge.

Gambling: The act of betting or wagering a thing of value upon the outcome of some random event. The act of betting or wagering upon a card game, dice, video game or the other games of chance or skill.

Gang: Any group or association of three or more persons, whether formal or informal, which encourages, solicits, promotes, urges, counsels, furthers, advocates, condones, assists, causes, advises, procures or abets any illegal or disruptive activity/behavior of any kind whether on or off school campuses or school property. No student will: (1) display or wear gang articles, paraphernalia or clothing which has been established as being gang related; (2) recruit or solicit membership in any gang/gang-related organization; (3) hold himself or herself out as a member of a gang, either through words, drawings, hand signs or actions; or (4) participate in any action that promotes the furtherance of a gang.

Harassment Against Another Student or Employee: No student will harass any person through disparaging conduct or communication based upon the person's race, ethnic heritage, national origin, religion, disability or handicapping

conditions ("Constitutionally Protected Differences"). Harassment of Constitutionally Protected Differences includes but are not necessarily limited to: Behavior that creates an unpleasant or hostile situation by uninvited or unwelcome verbal or physical conduct, teasing or taunting. Harassing behaviors may include, but are not limited to:

- o Oral statements, written statements, gestures, use of slurs or any other form of communication or conduct that stands for or implies any sort of intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards an individual or group based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.
- o Any type of conduct or activity exhibited by an individual or a group that is rooted in racial prejudice that conveys an intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards an individual or a group based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.
- o Wearing or possessing items depicting or implying any type of intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards another group or individual based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.

Illegal Drug: Marijuana in any amount, any Dangerous Drug that is not prescribed to the person in possession, an Edible or any Controlled Drug that is not prescribed to the person in possession or THC Oil.

Illegal Entry: Entering any school building, the premises of a school, District property or school buses without authorization.

Illegal Parking/Traffic Violations: The parking of any vehicle in an area not designated by school officials for parking or parking a vehicle without a valid permit. An illegally parked vehicle is subject to impoundment and/or search.

Improper Use of Bus Doors/Windows/Hatches: Use of the emergency door, emergency windows or hatches of a bus at any time except in case of an emergency or during a scheduled and supervised drill.

Inappropriate or Unauthorized Use of an Electronic Device: Failure to comply with District's Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) initiative (as outlined in Appendix L) or the use of an electronic device to create a disruption or disturbance in the school, on a school bus, at a school bus stop or at any school function or event or using a computer or computer network to disseminate any picture, photograph, drawing or similar visual representation or verbal description of any information designed to encourage, solicit or otherwise promote terroristic threats, acts of bullying another student, upskirting (observing, photographing, videotaping, filming, or video recording such individual underneath or thorough such individual's clothing) or transmission/possession of pornographic content.

In-School Suspension (ISS): The removal of a student from his/her class for at least half a school day by the Principal (or designee) and assignment to a location supervised by appropriate personnel in another room on the school premises for a period not exceeding 10 consecutive school days.

Intimate Body Parts: "Intimate parts" means the genital area, groin, inner thighs, buttocks or breasts of a person.

Look Alike/Hoax Device: Any "look alike/hoax" device, or replica of an explosive device, firearm, weapon or dangerous weapon which by virtue of its shape, design or representation causes another person to believe the hoax device to be an explosive device, firearm, weapon or dangerous weapon as defined by Georgia law on school property, the school bus, the bus stop or at any school function. (O.C.G.A. §§ 16-11-131, 16-11-121, and 16-11-127.1)

Long-Term Suspension: The suspension of a student from school for more than 10 school days, but not beyond the current school quarter or semester.

Major Disturbance/Disorderly Conduct: A major disturbance/disorderly conduct infraction occurs when a student commits any of the following:

- Acts in a violent or tumultuous manner toward another student or School Employee whereby such person is placed in reasonable fear of the safety of such person's life, limb or health; or
- Acts in a violent or tumultuous manner toward another student or School Employee whereby the property of such person is placed in danger of being damaged or destroyed; or
- The use of abusive words without provocation that tend to provoke violent resentment, commonly called "fighting words".

Actions that disturb more than one classroom, hallway, lunchroom activity or multiple areas on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at school activities that interrupt or disturb the good order of the school or learning environment.

Minor Disturbance: A disturbance in the classroom or on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at school activity that interrupts or disturbs the good order of the school or learning environment.

Non-Felony Possession of a Controlled Drug: Possession of less than one ounce of marijuana.

Other Attendance Infractions/Out of Designated Area/On other Campus: Other attendance infractions, to include such things as not signing in upon late arrival to school, not remaining in assigned area within school/on campus or being on other campuses without the permission of that school's administration.

Other Weapon (as defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-127.1(a)(4)): Weapon means and includes any pistol, revolver or any weapon designed or intended to propel a missile of any kind by means of compressed air, compressed gas or a spring (e.g., BB guns, pellet guns, paint pellet guns, airsoft guns) any dirk, bowie knife, switchblade knife, ballistic knife, any other knife having a blade of two or more inches, straight-edge razor, razor blade, spring stick, knuckles, whether made from metal, thermoplastic, wood, or other similar material, blackjack, any bat, club, or other bludgeon-type instrument or any flailing instrument consisting of two or more rigid parts connected in such a manner as to allow them to swing freely, which may be known as a nun chahka, nun chuck, nunchaku, shuriken, or fighting chain, or any disc, of whatever configuration, having at least two points or pointed blades which is designed to be thrown or propelled and which may be known as a throwing star or oriental dart or any object of like kind and any stun gun or Taser as defined in subsection (a) of Code Section 16-11-106. Also included as weapons are medical accessories (i.e., Hypodermic needle, lancet) and/or school tools (i.e., pencils, pens) when used in a manner to injure or threaten injury to students, school employee or third parties.

Out-of-School Suspension (OSS): The denial of a student of the right to attend school. Students who have been externally suspended are not permitted on any District school campus or at any school function while under suspension. This includes students attending ACE Academy as determined by a tribunal, except when the students are allowed bus privileges to/from home. Externally suspended students who return to school or attend a school function while under expulsion/suspension may be considered to have criminally trespassed and may be prosecuted accordingly if they have not obtained and carry written permission from that Principal to return or attend a school function.

Over-the-Counter Drugs/Look-Alike: Any commercially produced medication that may be purchased without a prescription (e.g., aspirin, Tylenol, Midol, diet pills or cold/flu medicine) or any look-alike drugs, inhalants, pills, tablets, capsules or anything purported to be a controlled/dangerous substance but is not.

Parent: The student's natural parent, adoptive parent, person with valid, non-revocable power of attorney or court approved legal guardian. For the purpose of special education, parent will be defined according to IDEA.

Permanent Expulsion: Expulsion from all District schools for the remainder of the student's eligibility to attend school pursuant to Georgia law.

Possessing, Viewing, Displaying, Pornographic Materials/Content: The possessing, viewing or displaying of pornographic drawings, pictures or electronic images is prohibited. This offense can include downloading, uploading or transmitting pornographic content while at school or on any computers, cell phones, tablets or other electronic devices or utilizing the District's network.

Possession of Stolen Property: Knowingly possessing unlawfully-taken property belonging to another person or the District at school.

Progressive Discipline: The degree of discipline will be in proportion to the severity and/or the number of occurrences of the behavior.

Provoking a Fight and/or Provoking an Assault: An attempt to commit a violent injury to a student, or an act which places that student in reasonable apprehension of immediately receiving a violent injury including participating in demeaning activities, threatening behavior or directly communicating a threat that could result in a fight.

Public Display of Affection: Physical contact including but not limited to kissing or embracing on school property or at a school activity. All school properties and activities are "public."

Redemptive Practices: Students may be eligible to reduce tribunal-imposed discipline through participation and completion of redemptive practices. Students wishing to lessen a tribunal-imposed discipline through redemptive practices must have no unexcused absences, acceptable conduct, and must be making sufficient academic progress. Additionally, students must complete an additional course of study that may include, but not be limited to group counseling, individual counseling, participation in seminars and/or community service hours as may be prescribed by the

Chief School Leadership and Operations Officer. Successful completion gives the student the opportunity to modify the length of expulsion and the status of the expulsion as it relates to the student record. A student with a tribunal-imposed discipline will only be able to participate in redemptive practices once.

The discipline infractions within the Code of Conduct not eligible for Redemptive Practices are as follows: 01A.3, 01B.2, 01B.3, 01C.3, 01D.3, 02B.3, 03A.3, 03B.3, 04F.4, 04G.3, 04G.4, 05F.4, 06B.3, 06D, 08B.4, 08C.2, 08C.3 and all Unsafe School Choice Option Infractions.

Repeated Violation of School Rules: Multiple and/or repeated violations of school rules.

School Bus Endangerment: Interference with or the endangerment of the safe operation of school buses including, but not limited to: Students distracting bus drivers; throwing objects at, from or within buses; shooting at buses; reckless endangerment; following too closely; passing bus with stop sign out; or any act that would endanger the safety of the bus and/or passengers, including the inappropriate uses of electronic devices during the operation of a school bus. Students are also prohibited from using mirrors, lasers, flash cameras or any other lights or reflective devices in a manner that might interfere with the school bus driver's operation of the school bus.

School Day: The period of time in which K-12 students are required to be present at school in accordance with the District's calendar.

School Employee: Teachers, school bus drivers, school officials and any other employee of the District. For purposes of this Code Section, school volunteers will be included as a school employee.

School Property: includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. Any and all property owned, leased or occupied by the District;
- 2. Any other property or building, including school bus stops, wherever located, and where any school sponsored/sanctioned function or activity is conducted; and,
- 3. Any bus or other vehicle used in connection with school functions and activities, including but not limited to school buses, buses leased by the District and privately-owned vehicles used for transportation to and from school activities.

School Technology Resources: includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. Electronic media systems such as computers, electronic networks, messaging and Web site publishing, and
- 2. The associated hardware and software programs used for purposes such as, but not limited to developing, retrieving, storing, disseminating and accessing instructional, educational and administrative information.

School-Wide Panic or Alarm: Any action that results in any of the following: the imposition of a classroom or school-wide lockdown code, panic among the student body that results in a higher-than-normal check-out and/or absentee rate, parental concern that results in a higher-than-normal parent call-in rate, disruption/or interruption of more than 10 educational classes and/or a school-wide evacuation.

Self-Defense: Self-defense is defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-3-21 as when a student is justified in threatening or using force against another when and to the extent that he or she reasonably believes that such threat or force is necessary to defend himself or herself or a third person against such other's imminent use of unlawful force. A student is not justified in using force under the circumstances if the student (1) initially provokes the use of force against himself with the intent to use such force as an excuse to inflict bodily harm upon the assailant; (2) is attempting to commit, committing or fleeing after the commission or attempted commission of a felony; or (3) was the aggressor or was engaged in a combat by agreement unless he withdraws from the encounter and effectively communicates to such other person his intent to do so and the other, notwithstanding, continues or threatens to continue the use of unlawful force.

Sexual Abuse: Sexual abuse is defined as a student doing any immoral or indecent act to or in the presence of another person, without that person's consent, with the intent to arouse or satisfy the sexual desires of either the student or the other person. This includes a student forcing another person to make physical contact with the student's intimate body parts, such as having another student perform sex acts. No student shall commit any act of sexual abuse or the attempts thereof on school property, school buses or at school-sponsored events.

Sexual Assault: Attempting to commit unwelcome sexual contact/sexual battery.

Sexual Harassment: Conduct on the basis of sex (including, without limitation, gender, sexual orientation and/or gender identity), occurring in the District's education program or activity that satisfies one or more of the following:

- 1. Unwelcome sex-based/related conduct occurring in the United States determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, AND objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the education program or activity (this standard requires consideration of all the facts and circumstances, including but not limited to the ages and disability statuses of the harasser and victim and the number of individuals involved and their authority); OR
- 2. Sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence or stalking as defined in the United States as defined in state or federal law.

Short-Term Suspension: The suspension of a student from school for 10 school days or less.

Subversive Behaviors: The District reserves the right to punish behavior which is subversive to good order and discipline in the schools, on school property or at school functions, even though such behavior is not specified in the preceding written rules and practices. Photographing, filming or otherwise recording another student violating the Code of Conduct shall be considered inviting another student to violate the Code of Conduct.

Suspension of Bus Privileges: Denial of the privilege of District bus transportation as the result of disciplinary infraction(s).

Suspension of Parking Privileges: Parking is a privilege bestowed by permit which may be suspended or revoked at the Principal's discretion.

Tampering with Bus Controls: Tampering with bus controls (i.e., lights, horn, gear shift, crossing control arm, etc.).

Tampering with Evidence: A student commits the offense of tampering with evidence when, with the intent to obstruct, deceive, or mislead a school administrator in the performance of official duties, the student knowingly destroys, alters, conceals, or disguises evidence or makes, devises, prepares or plants false evidence.

Tardy: Coming late to school after the school day officially starts or being late to a class as well as unexcused school check-ins/check-outs.

Teacher: A classroom teacher, counselor, school assistant, substitute teacher or a student teacher who has been given authority over some part of the school program by the Principal or a supervising teacher.

Technology Trespassing/Damage/Violation of the Acceptable Use Policy: Unauthorized destruction or alteration of computer programs and/or data or violating acceptable use policy (Appendix C).

Terroristic Threats: A student commits the offense of terroristic threats when he or she threatens to commit any crime of violence, release any hazardous substance, burn or damage property for the purposes of terrorizing another via social media, direct contact, private message, text message or through any other form of communication either online or in person.

THC Oil: Any liquid or part of a solution or mixture derived from the cannabis plant or synthetically created to mimic, imitate, or replace a product derived from the cannabis plant. THC Oil includes but is not limited to CBD oil, delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol, delta-8-tetrahydrocannabinol, any product containing tetrahydrocannabinol regardless of its exact formulation, and any isomer or derivative of any of the above-listed products, whether created naturally or synthetically.

Theft or Malicious Damage to Property: Unlawfully taking property or assisting others in unlawfully taking or maliciously damaging property which belongs to another person or the District while at school.

Threat: Any expression of intent to harm someone. Threats can be spoken, written, emailed, posted or expressed in some other way. Threats can be expressed or implied. Threat levels are defined below.

Transfer of Banned Substances: The conveyance of banned substances to or among students at school either directly or by leaving the Banned Substance at a predetermined location/subsequently identified location.

Tribunal Deferral: For students' grades K-5, it is permissible for the Principal, in working with the student and parent(s)/guardian(s), to substitute a "Tribunal Deferral" in place of the required recommendation for long-term suspension or expulsion. Tribunal Deferrals may also be utilized for students grades 6-12 in limited situations as determined by School Leadership and Operations. This deferral would involve an admission of guilt from the student, as

well as, an outline of the school-assigned consequences which, if involving a suspension or assignment to Alternative School, cannot exceed 10 days.

Truancy: When a student accrues 10 or more school days of unexcused absences from school in the current academic year.

Unauthorized Use of Computer, Technology, or Tampering/Altering Electronic Records: Unlawful or unauthorized use of District computers, or attempts or threats to tamper with technological hardware, software, cabling and associated equipment, intentional interruption of technology services or unauthorized access to or altering of computer records.

Under the Influence: A student is "under the influence" when, after apparently ingesting a mind or mood-altering substance, the student's mood, thinking, movement, speech, conduct, or appearance differ from the student's usual mood, thinking, movement, speech, conduct, or appearance. A student may be determined to be "under the influence" when the student's mood, thinking, movement, speech, conduct, or appearance differ from the student's usual mood, thinking, movement, speech, conduct, or appearance are consistent with the consumption of a mind or mood-altering substance and there exists no other plausible explanation for the change(s) other than the consumption of a mind or mood-altering substance.

Unexcused Absences: When a student misses school for reason(s) not accepted by the school.

Unprepared for Class: Failure to carry paper, pencil, pen, books, required electronic devices and/or other materials to class that have been designated by the teacher as necessary for work and participation in the class.

Unwelcome Sexual Contact/Sexual Battery: The intentional, unwelcome contact with any body parts of another or the intentional exposure of intimate parts of the body as defined by O.C.G.A § 16-6-22.1(a) to another (including kissing).

Vape: A purpose-made or homemade device that heats up or vaporizes a vapor, liquid or oil that may contain flavoring, nicotine, Cannabidiol ("CBD") oil of varying concentrations, tetrahydrocannabinol ("THC") oil of varying concentrations or other substances that may or may not be legal to possess to allow the user to inhale the vapor created into the lungs. A vaping device is generally composed of vape parts (defined below). By way of example and not as a limitation, vaping devices may be called vapes, Juuls, e-cigarettes, e-cigs, dab pens or other brand names.

Vape Juice: A slang term for any liquid or oil used by the vaporizer to create vapor. Vape juice may contain nicotine, CBD oil, or THC oil.

Vape Parts: Vape parts include but are not limited to reservoir(s), vaporizer(s), vape charger(s), mouthpiece(s) (drip tip), cartridge(s) or cart(s) (liquid storage area), heating element(s)/atomizer(s), microprocessor(s) and/or a battery(ies).

Violation of Bus Rules: Bus violations resulting in a referral.

Visible Injury: An injury that is evident to any person or school or medical personnel treating the employee after the injury is received.

Willful Refusal to Comply: Willful refusal to carry out valid instructions of any faculty member, staff member or bus driver when at any school or school function or on a school bus.

^{**}Any terms not defined above shall have its plain, ordinary meaning**

Section XIV: Medical Consideration

Students with required medical documentation may request modification to Appendix M: Cell Phones/Smart Devices/Earbuds.

Section XV: Student Discipline Policies

Current School Board Policies may be reviewed on the District website.

Section XVI: State Coding of Conduct Infractions

The Georgia Department of Education requires that certain reportable discipline infractions be coded for identification purposes. The three classifications for these reportable infractions are mild, moderate and severe.

These infractions may be denoted in the Code of Conduct by the use of a decimal, then a number. An example of this coding system would be:

Code # .1 = Mild level Code # .2 = Moderate level Code # .3/.4 = Severe level

Codes that are not state reportable may not be divided into these code sections.

Section XVII: Amending the Code of Conduct

Additions or changes in the student infraction codes and the corresponding dispositions contained within the Code of Conduct may be made as deemed necessary. If this becomes necessary, appropriate announcements will be made to all students.

Student Infractions and Dispositions

Weapons Infractions (01A; 01B; 01C; 01D; 01E)

POSSESSION OF ANY DEVICE CAPABLE OF INJURY, OR DEATH, OR DESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY BY MEANS OF CAUSING AN EXPLOSION, OR ANY ITEM DEEMED TO BE USED IN A DESTRUCTIVE MANNER OR USED TO INJURE, WOUND, OR KILL AN INDIVIDUAL BY THE RELEASE OF A SPRAY, FOAM, GAS, SPARK, OR SMOKE (e.g., mace, pepper spray, bear spray and/or OC spray) - For purposes of this section, such devices will be referred to as "explosive devices" and will include but are not limited to:

- Bullets or ammunition of any kind.
- Fireworks of any type and size including consumer fireworks as defined in O.C.G.A. § 25-10-1.
- Smoke bombs, paint bombs, stink bombs and any type of homemade bomb.
- .1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF ANY EXPLOSIVE DEVICE Unknowingly possessing any explosive device on school grounds, the bus, the bus stop or at any school event.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal may be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.2 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF ANY EXPLOSIVE DEVICE WITH NO INTENT TO DO HARM - Knowingly possessing any explosive device on school grounds, the bus, the bus stop or at any school event with no intent to harm.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF ANY EXPLOSIVE DEVICE WITH INTENT TO DO HARM OR DO DAMAGE TO PROPERTY — Knowingly possessing any explosive device on school grounds, the bus, the bus stop or at any school event with the manifest intent to harm.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
01A.1	Unintentional Possession of Any Explosive Device	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
01A.2	Intentional Possession of Any Explosive Device with No Intent To Do Harm	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
01A.3	Intentional Possession of Any Explosive Device With Intent To Do Harm Or Do Damage To Property	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

01B POSSESSION OF A FIREARM OR DANGEROUS WEAPON

- A. Firearm is defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-131(a)(2) as a handgun, rifle, shotgun or other weapon which will or can be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive or electrical discharge.
- B. Dangerous Weapon is defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-121. A dangerous weapon includes any weapon commonly known as a "rocket launcher," "bazooka" or "recoilless rifle" which fires explosive or nonexplosive rockets designed to injure or kill personnel or destroy heavy armor or similar weapon used for such purpose. The term will also mean a weapon commonly known as a "mortar" which fires high explosive from a metallic cylinder and which is commonly used by the armed forces as an antipersonnel weapon or similar weapon used for such purpose. The term will also mean a weapon commonly known as a "hand grenade" or other similar weapon which is designed to explode and injure personnel or similar weapon used for such purpose.

Possession is prohibited on school property, the bus, the bus stop or at any school function. For purposes of this section, action may be taken without regard to whether the weapon is loaded or unloaded or is presently capable of firing or detonating.

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A FIREARM OR DANGEROUS WEAPON – Unknowingly possessing a firearm or dangerous weapon on school property, the bus, the bus stop or at any school function.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion. Within the student information system, it must be noted if the firearm is a rifle (this is reported separately to the State).
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

.2 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A FIREARM OR DANGEROUS WEAPON WITH NO INTENT TO DO HARM

- Knowingly possessing a firearm or dangerous weapon on school property, the bus, the bus stop or at any school function with no intent to do harm.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for expulsion. Within the student information system, it must be noted if the firearm is a rifle (this is reported separately to the State).
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices. **REPORTING** CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

.3 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A FIREARM OR DANGEROUS WEAPON WITH INTENT TO DO HARM OR CAUSE DAMAGE TO PROPERTY – Knowingly possessing a firearm or dangerous weapon on school property, the bus, the bus stop or at any school function with the manifest intent to do harm. For purposes of this section, action may be taken without regard to whether the weapon is loaded or unloaded or is presently capable of firing or being detonated.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for expulsion. Within the student information system, it must be noted if the firearm is a rifle (this is reported separately to the State).
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices. **REPORTING** CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
O1B.1	Unintentional Possession of A Firearm Or Dangerous Weapon	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report
01B.2	Intentional Possession of A Firearm OR Dangerous Weapon With No Intent To Do Harm	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request (Expulsion) *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report
01B.3	Intentional Possession of A Firearm OR Dangerous Weapon With Intent To Do Harm Or Cause Damage To Property	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request (Expulsion) *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

O1C POSSESSION OF OTHER WEAPONS (as defined by O.C.G.A. § 16-11-127.1(a)(4))

Weapon means and includes any pistol, revolver or any weapon designed or intended to propel a missile of any kind by means of compressed air, compressed gas or a spring (e.g., BB guns, pellet guns, paint pellet guns, airsoft guns) any dirk, bowie knife, switchblade knife, ballistic knife, any other knife having a blade of two or more inches, straight-edge razor, razor blade, spring stick, knuckles, whether made from metal, thermoplastic, wood, or other similar material, blackjack, any bat, club, or other bludgeon-type instrument or any flailing instrument consisting of two or more rigid parts connected in such a manner as to allow them to swing freely, which may be known as a nun chahka, nun chuck, nunchaku, shuriken, or fighting chain, or any disc, of whatever configuration, having at least two points or pointed blades which is designed to be thrown or propelled and which may be known as a throwing star or oriental dart or any object of like kind and any stun gun or Taser as defined in subsection (a) of Code Section 16-11-106. Also included as weapons are medical accessories (i.e., Hypodermic needle, lancet) and/or school tools (i.e., pencils, pens) when used in a manner to injure or threaten injury to students, school employee or third parties.

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF OTHER WEAPONS – Unknowingly possessing Other Weapons on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function.

Disposition:

- Penalty at the discretion of the Principal, including suspension from one to nine days and referral to a discipline tribunal.
- Because of serious nature of the infraction, either (A) a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion; OR (B) a Tribunal Deferral may be filed. Tribunal Deferral may replace a tribunal, but in those cases, suspension or Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension must not exceed nine days.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

• If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.2 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF OTHER WEAPONS WITH NO INTENT TO DO HARM - Knowingly possessing Other Weapons on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function with no manifest intent to do harm.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, either (A) a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion; OR (B) a Tribunal Deferral will be filed.
- Tribunal Deferral may replace a tribunal, but in those cases, suspension or Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension must not exceed nine days.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

- .3 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF OTHER WEAPONS WITH THE INTENT TO DO HARM TO PERSON OR PROPERTY AND/OR USED IN AN ASSAULT/BATTERY Knowingly possessing Other Weapons on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function with the manifest intent to do harm. Disposition:
 - Immediate external suspension for nine days.
 - Because of serious nature of infraction, either (A) a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion; OR (B) a Tribunal Deferral will be filed. Tribunal Deferral may replace a tribunal, but in those cases, suspension or Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension must not exceed nine days.
 - If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
 - If the act(s) of physical violence rises to the level of Aggravated Assault or Aggravated Battery, pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 16-5-21 or § 16-5-24, the District Attorney will be notified.
 - Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices. **REPORTING** CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
01C.1	Unintentional Possession of Other Weapons	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request *Deferral may be filed.	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
01C.2	Intentional Possession of Other Weapons With No Intent To Do Harm	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request (ACE or expulsion) *Deferral may be filed.	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
01C.3	Intentional Possession of Other Weapons With Intent To Do Harm To Person Or Property And/Or Used In An Assault/Batter	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request (ACE or expulsion) *Deferral may be filed. *Not eligible for rea	request	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

01D POSSESSION OF A HOAX EXPLOSIVE DEVICE, FIREARM, WEAPON OR DANGEROUS

WEAPON - Any "look alike/hoax" device, or replica of an explosive device, firearm, weapon or dangerous weapon which by virtue of its shape, design or representation causes another person to believe the hoax device to be an explosive device, firearm, weapon or dangerous weapon as defined by Georgia law on school property, the school bus, the bus stop or at any school function. (See definitions in 01A, 01B and 01C and 0.C.G.A. §§ 16-11-131, 16-11-121, and 16-11-127.1)

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A HOAX WEAPON - Unknowingly possessing a Hoax Device on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function with NO intent to cause bodily injury, death or property damage/destruction.

Disposition:

- Penalty at the discretion of the Principal, up to suspension from one to nine days and referral to a discipline tribunal.
- A Tribunal may be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.2 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A HOAX WEAPON WITH NO INTENT TO DO HARM – Possessing a Hoax Weapon on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function with no manifest intent to do harm.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for longterm assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF A HOAX WEAPON WITH THE INTENT TO DO HARM TO PERSON OR PROPERTY AND/OR USED IN AN ASSAULT/BATTERY - Possessing a Hoax Weapon on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at any school function WITH the manifest intent to cause bodily injury, death or property damage/destruction. Intent to harm may be inferred if firearm/weapon is represented as an actual weapon.

Disposition:

- Immediate external suspension for nine days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for longterm assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
01D.1	Unintentional Possession of A	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-Detention	Conference- 1 ISS	I ISS- 9 ISS	CCSD Police
	Hoax Weapon	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference-3 ISS	1 ISS – 9 ISS or OSS; *Tribunal may be requested	and State Report
01D.2	Intentional Possession of A Hoax Weapon With No Intent To Do Harm	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
01D.3	Intentional Possession of A Hoax Weapon With The Intent To Do Harm To Person Or Property And/or Used In An Assault/Battery		9 OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case..

The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

01E FAILURE TO REPORT EXPLOSIVE DEVICES, FIREARMS, DANGEROUS WEAPONS AND

WEAPONS ON CAMPUS - Students who have personal knowledge of any explosive devices, firearms, dangerous weapons and (as defined in O.C.G.A. §§ 16-11-131, 16-11-121, and 16-11-127.1) or other dangerous device (e.g., ammunition, explosive devices, hoax devices) will immediately report the information to an administrator, teacher or school police officer. Failure to report the information will be viewed as "conscious disregard" for the safety of others and the safety of the school campus.

Disposition:

- The punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal depending on the circumstances of the violation. The Principal may suspend a total of nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1st Offense	2 nd Offense	3™ Offense	Reporting
	Failure to Report Explosive Devices,	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 OSS	
	Firearms, Dangerous Weapons on Campus		*Tribunal ma	y be requested		None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Public Alarm/Arson Infractions (02A; 02B)

02A FALSE ALARM

.1 FALSE ALARM WITHOUT PUBLIC DISSEMINATION -The transmittal to a person(s) without dissemination to others, through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action including through any social media or gaming platforms, that an explosive device, destructive device or device intended to release hazardous material of any nature is concealed in such a place that its explosion, detonation or release would endanger human life, cause injury or damage property knowing at the time that such report is false.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal may be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police

.2 FALSE FIRE ALARM – The transmittal, through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action, to any fire department, agency or person(s) of a false report of fire, knowing at the time that there is no reason to believe that a fire exists. This offense will specifically include the activation of a FIRE ALARM without cause.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 FALSE PUBLIC ALARM WITH SCHOOL-WIDE DISSEMINATION - The transmittal to a person(s) or dissemination to others resulting in school-wide dissemination through any verbal/non-verbal manner or action including through any social media or gaming platforms, that an explosive device, destructive device or device intended to release hazardous material of any nature is concealed in such a place that its explosion, detonation or release would endanger human life, cause injury or damage property knowing at the time that such report is false.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1st Offense	2 nd Offense	3™ Offense	Reporting	
02A.1	False Alarm Without Public	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 OSS	CCCD D II	
	Dissemination		*Tr	ibunal may be reques	ted.	CCSD Police	
02A.2	False Fire Alarm	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 ISS or OSS	1-9 OSS	CCSD Police	
			*Tr	ibunal may be reques	ted.	and State Report	
02A.3	False Public Alarm with School-Wide Dissemination	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

02B ARSON

.1 ARSON; DAMAGE TO PERSONAL OR SCHOOL PROPERTY VALUE MORE THAN \$25 – when a person unlawfully causes, aids or encourages damages to personal property or school property with a value of \$25 or more by means of fire or explosives.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- Restitution to be determined by District or court having jurisdiction (when applicable.)
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police

.2 ARSON; DAMAGE TO PROPERTY, VEHICLE OR STRUCTURE - when a person knowingly causes damage to a school building, vehicle parked on school property or any other school structure by means of fire or explosives.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- Restitution to be determined by District or court having jurisdiction (when applicable).
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police

.3 ARSON; ENDANGERS HUMAN LIFE- a person knowingly causes damage, with fire or explosives, to an occupied or unoccupied school building or vehicle on school property that could endanger human life.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for expulsion.
- Restitution to be determined by District or court having jurisdiction (when applicable).
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Arson: Damage to Personal or School Property More than \$25	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police
02B.2	Arson: Damage to Property, Vehicle or Structure	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police
02B.3	Arson: Endangers Human Life	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*}Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation. *Restitution to be determined by District or court having jurisdiction (when applicable).

Actions Against Employees Infractions (03A; 03B)

The following definitions apply:

- <u>Assault:</u> A student commits the infraction of assault when he or she attempts to commit a violent injury to a person of another or commits an act which places another in reasonable apprehension of immediate injury.
- <u>Battery/Physical Violence:</u> (A) Intentionally making physical contact of an insulting or provoking nature with the person of another; or (B) Intentionally making physical contact, which causes physical harm to another unless such contact was in defense of himself or herself. For example: spitting on or throwing an object at another person that makes physical contact would be considered battery.
- <u>Disrespect:</u> Insulting speech, writing or gestures directed to a school employee which tends to disrupt the learning environment. Such speech, writing or gestures may include, but is not limited to, the use of expletives, name-calling, derogatory remarks, statements of defiance or any other public speech which a reasonable person would consider inappropriate and disruptive to the learning environment.
- <u>School Employee:</u> Teachers, school bus drivers, school officials and any other employee of the District. For purposes of this Code Section, school volunteers will be included as a school employee.
- <u>Terroristic Threats:</u> A student commits the offense of terroristic threats when he or she threatens to commit any crime of violence, release any hazardous substance, burn or damage property for the purposes of terrorizing another via social media, direct contact, private message, text message or through any other form of communication either online or in person.
- <u>Visible Injury:</u> An injury that is evident to any person or school or medical personnel treating the employee after the injury is received.

03A NON-PHYSICAL ACTIONS AGAINST EMPLOYEES

.1 DISRESPECT DIRECTED AT A SCHOOL EMPLOYEE

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal may be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 ASSAULT OF AN EMPLOYEE

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- A tribunal will be scheduled. A recommendation of long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made to the disciplinary tribunal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from the bus for one to nine school days.

REPORTING None

.3 TERRORISTIC THREAT TO A SCHOOL EMPLOYEE

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for longterm assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from the bus for one to nine school days.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
03A.1	Disrespect	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- 2 ISS	1 - 5 ISS	3 ISS- 9 ISS	
Directed at A School Employee	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	1 ISS – 9 ISS or OSS; *Tribunal may be requested	None	
03A.2	Assault Of an Employee	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	None
03A.3	Terroristic Threat to A School Employee	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	State Report

^{*}Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

03B PHYSICAL ACTIONS/BATTERY AGAINST EMPLOYEES

.1 INCIDENTAL CONTACT WITH EMPLOYEE DURING AN ALTERCATION WITH A THIRD-PARTY OTHER THAN SCHOOL EMPLOYEE

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on the circumstances. Recommendations for a tribunal to determine long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal for repeated violation or if the safety of others is seriously affected.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.2 BATTERY OF A SCHOOL EMPLOYEE WITH NO PHYSICAL INJURY

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- A tribunal will be scheduled. A recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made to the disciplinary tribunal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 BATTERY OF A SCHOOL EMPLOYEE RESULTING IN PHYSICAL INJURIES

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- A tribunal will be scheduled. A recommendation for a permanent expulsion will be made to the disciplinary tribunal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- If the act(s) of physical violence rises to the level of Aggravated Assault or Aggravated Battery, pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 16-5-21 or § 16-5-24, the District Attorney will be notified.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
03B.1	Incidental Contact with an Employee	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- Detention	Detention - 3 ISS	3 ISS- 9 ISS	CCSD Police
	with an Employee	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	3 ISS – 9 ISS or OSS; *Tribunal may be requested	
03B.2	Battery of A School Employee; No Physical Injury	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
03B.3	Battery of A School Employee; Physical Injury		9 OSS and tribunal request (expulsion) *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report and District Attorney

^{*}Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

* If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Actions Against Students Infractions (04A; 04B; 04C; 04D; 04E; 04F; 04G)

The following definitions apply:

- <u>Assault:</u> A student commits the infraction of assault when he or she attempts to commit a violent injury to a person of another or commits an act which places another in reasonable apprehension of immediate injury.
- <u>Battery/Physical Violence:</u> (A) Intentionally making physical contact of an insulting or provoking nature with the person of another; or (B) Intentionally making physical contact, which causes physical harm to another unless such contact was in defense of himself or herself. For example: spitting on or throwing an object at another person that makes physical contact would be considered battery.
- <u>Visible Injury:</u> An injury that is evident to any person or school or medical personnel treating the student after the injury is received.

O4A ACTIONS THAT ENDANGER STUDENT(S) OR/ROUGH HOUSING - Any disturbance or act that endangers the well-being of any student including, but not limited to, behaving in a rough, boisterous, unruly or reckless manner.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: (A) Counseling with student, parents and teachers, (B) In-School Suspension, (C) After-school detention and (D) Removal from class for a period of time
- Tribunal may be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Actions That Endanger	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-Detention	Conference- 1 ISS	I ISS- 9 ISS	
	Student(s) or Rough Housing	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference-3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. Based on these factors, one or more of the following alternatives may be considered: counseling with the student, parents, behavior coaches and/or teachers; in-school suspension; after-school detention; placement on a behavior contract or removal from class for a period of time.

O4B PROVOKING A FIGHT AND/OR ASSAULT - An attempt to commit a violent injury to a student, or an act which places that student in reasonable apprehension of immediately receiving a violent injury including participating in demeaning activities, threatening behavior or directly communicating a threat that could result in a fight.

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will
 determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling/Peer
 mediation, External suspension or Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension of one
 to nine school days. Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at
 the discretion of the Principal for repeated violation or if the safety of others is seriously affected.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report (if conduct constitutes a felony)

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
04B	4B Provoking A Fight and/or Assault	Elementary (K-2)	Warning -1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1 - 9 ISS or OSS	CCSD Police and District
	aliu/oi Assault	Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 2 ISS	Conference -5 ISS	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	Attorney and State Report (if conduct constitutes a felony)

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. Based on these factors, one or more of the following alternatives may be considered: counseling with the student, parents, behavior coaches and/or teachers; in-school suspension; after-school detention; placement on a behavior contract or removal from class for a period of time.

04C FIGHTING WITH ANOTHER STUDENT

.1 FIGHTING WITH ANOTHER STUDENT RESULTING IN NO VISIBLE INJURIES

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending the on circumstances. Circumstances will
 determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling/Peer
 mediation, External suspension or Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension of one
 to nine school days, Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at
 the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- To the extent possible, the administrative investigation will determine whether or not either of the students was acting in self-defense of themselves or others.

REPORTING State Report

2 FIGHTING WITH ANOTHER STUDENT RESULTING IN VISIBLE INJURIES.

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension of one to nine school days. Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal.
- School Police will be contacted, and charges may be filed.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- To the extent possible, the administrative investigation will determine whether or not either of the students was acting in self-defense of themselves or others.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

.3 BATTERY OR THE STRIKING OF ANOTHER STUDENT RESULTING IN NO VISIBLE INJURY Disposition:

- Immediate suspension of one to nine school days. A tribunal will be scheduled and a recommendation for a long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made to the disciplinary tribunal.
- School Police will be contacted, and charges may be filed.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- To the extent possible, the administrative investigation will determine whether or not the student was acting in self-defense of themselves or defense of others.

REPORTING CCSD Police

.4 BATTERY OR THE STRIKING OF ANOTHER STUDENT RESULTING IN VISIBLE INJURY Disposition:

- Immediate suspension of one to nine school days. A tribunal will be scheduled and a recommendation for a long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made to the disciplinary tribunal.
- School Police will be contacted, and charges may be filed.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- To the extent possible, the administrative investigation will determine whether or not the student was acting in self-defense of themselves or defense of others.
- If the act(s) of physical violence rises to the level of Aggravated Assault or Aggravated Battery, pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 16-5-21 or § 16-5-24, the District Attorney will be notified.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1st Offense	2™ Offense	3™ Offense	Reporting
04C.1	Fighting; No Visible Injuries	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 ISS	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	State Report
04C.2	Fighting; Visible Injuries	Elementary (K-2)	1-9 ISS	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	CCSD Police (Charges may be filed) and State Report
		Elementary (3-5)	1-9 ISS	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	1-9 ISS or OSS; tribunal may be requested	
04C.3	Battery or Striking of Another Student; No Visible Injuries	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police (Charges may be filed)
04C.4	Battery or Striking of Another Student; Visible Injuries	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police (Charges may be filed) and District Attorney and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

* If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*}To the extent possible, the administrative investigation will determine whether or not either of the students was acting in self-defense of themselves or others.

04D BULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT

Bullving is defined as the following:

- Any willful attempt or threat to inflict injury on another person, when accompanied by an apparent present ability to do so;
- Any intentional display of force such as that which would give the victim reason to fear or expect immediate bodily harm; or,
- Any intentional written, verbal or physical act, which a reasonable person would perceive as being intended to threaten, harass or intimidate. Such acts could include causing the following:
 - o Physical or visible bodily harm;
 - o Substantial damage to property;
 - o Disruption of school;
 - o Substantially interferes with the student's education;
 - o Is so severe/persistent/pervasive that it creates an intimidating or threatening educational environment; or
 - o Has the effect of substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school.

Additional Notes Relative to Identifying Bullying Behavior:

- Bullying applies to acts which occur on school property, in the student's neighborhood or via cyberbullying as defined below. Parents will be responsible for the actions of their students while at home and should immediately report any instances of bullying outside of school or cyberbullying to school officials.
- These actions are prohibited at school, on school property, at school bus stops and at school-related functions. This statement is inclusive of the use of technology or other equipment owned by the District and/or located at a school for the purposes of bullying another student.
- These actions may not be confined to events that occur on school property, on school vehicles, at
 designated school bus stop, at school-related functions or activities, or by use of data or software that
 is accessed through a computer, computer system, computer network or other electronic technology
 of a local school system.

.1 BULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, FIRST OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Appropriate punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

REPORTING State Report

.2 BULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, SECOND OFFENSE <u>Disposition:</u>

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - One to nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension.
 Recommendation for long-term suspension or expulsion may also be made at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

.3 BULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, THREE OR MORE INSTANCES <u>Disposition:</u>

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension. A recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made by the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
04D.1	Bullying; 1 st Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- Detention	N/A	N/A	State Report
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	N/A	N/A	
04D.2	Bullying; 2 nd Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- 1 ISS	N/A	N/A	State Report
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference-3 ISS	N/A	N/A	
04D.3	Bullying; 3 or More Instances	Elementary (K-2)	1 - 9 ISS	N/A	N/A	
		Elementary (3-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

04E CYBERBULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT

Cyberbullying is defined the same as 04D BULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT above, but cyberbullying is defined as bullying via the use of the Internet, interactive and digital technologies (such as computers, social media messaging applications, PDAs, computer/gaming-system, etc.) and/or mobile telephones that includes the following:

- Is directed specifically at students or school personnel;
- Is maliciously intended for the purpose of threatening the safety of those specified or substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school; and
- Creates a reasonable fear of harm to the students' or school personnel's person or property or has a high likelihood of succeeding in that purpose.

Electronic communication includes, but is not limited to any transfer of signs, signals, writings, images, sounds, data or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic, photo electronic or photo optical system.

.1 CYBERBULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, FIRST OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Appropriate punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

REPORTING State Report

.2 CYBERBULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, SECOND OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o One to nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension. Recommendation for long-term suspension or expulsion may also be made at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- The student may no longer be permitted to utilize the District's electronic devices or internet.

REPORTING State Report

.3 CYBERBULLYING ANOTHER STUDENT, THREE OR MORE INSTANCES Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension. A recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made by the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.
- The student may no longer be permitted to utilize the District's electronic devices or internet.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting	
04E.1	Cyber Bullying; 1 st Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-Detention	N/A	N/A	CL L D	
	Offerise	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	N/A	N/A	State Report	
04E.2	Cyber Bullying; 2 nd Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- 1 ISS *May lose privilege to utilize District's electronic devices or internet.	N/A	N/A		
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference-3 ISS *May lose privilege to utilize District's electronic devices or internet.	N/A	N/A	State Report	
04E.3	Cyber Bullying; 3 or More Instances	Elementary (K-2)	1 - 9 ISS *May lose privilege to utilize District's electronic devices or internet.	N/A	N/A		
		Elementary (3-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS and tribunal request *May lose privilege to utilize District's electronic devices or internet.	N/A	N/A	State Report	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. The Principal or designee may also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

04F HARASSMENT AGAINST ANOTHER STUDENT OR EMPLOYEE

No student will harass any person through disparaging conduct or communication based upon the person's race, ethnic heritage, national origin, religion, disability or handicapping conditions ("Constitutionally Protected Differences"). Harassment of Constitutionally Protected Differences includes but are not necessarily limited to:

- Behavior that creates an unpleasant or hostile situation by uninvited or unwelcome verbal or physical conduct, teasing or taunting. Harassing behaviors may include, but are not limited to:
 - o Oral statements, written statements, gestures, use of slurs or any other form of communication or conduct that stands for or implies any sort of intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards an individual or group based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.
 - o Any type of conduct or activity exhibited by an individual or a group that is rooted in racial prejudice that conveys an intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards an individual or a group based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.
 - Wearing or possessing items depicting or implying any type of intimidating, derogatory, demeaning or prejudicial message towards another group or individual based upon their Constitutionally Protected Differences.
- Students or employees must report any alleged harassment to the building Principal or designee (Students or employees may verbally report any alleged harassment or refer/utilize the "Harassment/Discrimination Complaint Form", Appendix G).
- Students/Parents/Employees may refer to the School Board's Policy regarding all forms of harassment (see Appendix F).

Note: Appropriate Federal agencies promulgate regulation from time to time to implement Federal Laws prohibiting discrimination in schools and the workplace. To the extent that this policy is inconsistent with or conflicts with any of those regulations, the current regulation controls and the part or parts of this policy inconsistent with or in conflict those regulation will be rescinded.

.1 UNWELCOME COMMENTS/ACTIONS REGARDING RACE, ETHNICITY, NATIONAL ORIGIN, RELIGION OR DISABILITY NOT RISING TO THE LEVEL OF HARASSMENT Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Appropriate punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
 - o Referral to the school counselor.
 - o Restorative coaching and/or practices.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

• If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 HARASSMENT AGAINST ANOTHER STUDENT OR EMPLOYEE, FIRST OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Appropriate punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.3 HARASSMENT AGAINST ANOTHER STUDENT OR EMPLOYEE, SECOND OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o One to nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension or out-of-school suspension. Recommendation for long-term suspension or expulsion may also be made at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.4 HARASSMENT AGAINST ANOTHER STUDENT OR EMPLOYEE, THREE OR MORE OFFENSE(S)

Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension or out-of-school suspension. A recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made by the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Unwelcome Comments/Actions Not Rising to the Level of Harassment	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-1 ISS	Conference- 3 ISS	I- 9 ISS	None
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference-5 ISS	1- 9 ISS or OSS	
04F.2	Harassment Against Another Student or an Employee; 1 st Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Conference -2 ISS and referral to counselor and restorative coaching	N/A	N/A	None
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference-5 ISS and referral to counselor and restorative Coaching	N/A	N/A	None
04F.3	Harassment Against Another Student or an Employee; 2 nd Offense	Elementary (K-2)	Detention -3 ISS and Restorative Coaching	N/A	N/A	None
		Elementary (3-5)	1-5 ISS and Restorative Coaching	N/A	N/A	
04F.4	Harassment Against Another Student or an Employee; 3 or More Offenses	Elementary (K-2)	1-9 ISS or OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	
		Elementary (3-5)	1-9 ISS or OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

04G THREATS/DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION TO PROMOTE TERROR

<u>Threat:</u> Any expression of intent to harm someone. Threats can be spoken, written, emailed, posted or expressed in some other way. Threats can be expressed or implied. Threat levels are defined below and in Appendix L.

Threat levels are determined at the local school level. The list below is not exhaustive or all-inclusive

04G.1	Low-Level Threat	Low-Level Threats are determined by School Administration, taking into account the following factors (please note, these factors are not all-inclusive and need not be met to determine a Low-Level threat): • Threat is vague and indirect; • Information contained within the threat is inconsistent, implausible or lacks detail; • Threat lacks realism; • Content of threat suggests that person is unlikely to carry it out; • Context of threat suggests person is unlikely to have access to resources, lacks intent and motivation; or • Does not present with a history of conflict or related violent
04G.2	Medium-Level Threat	 behaviors. Medium-Level Threats are determined by School Administration, taking into account the following factors (please note, these factors are not all-inclusive and need not be met to determine a Medium-Level threat): Threat is more direct, detailed and concrete than low level threat; Wording in the threat suggests that the at-risk student has given some thought to how the act will be carried out; There may be indication of a possible place and time (though these signs still fall well short of detailed plan); There is not clear indication that the at-risk student has taken preparatory steps, although there may be some veiled reference, ambiguous or inconclusive evidence pointing to that possibility – an allusion to a book or movie that shows the planning of a violent act or a vague, general statement about the availability of weapons; There may be a specific statement seeking to convey that the threat is not empty: "I'm serious!" or "I really mean this!"; or Context of threat suggests person may have access to resources, indicates possible intent and motivation and/or presents with a history of conflict or related violent behaviors.
04G.3	High-Level Threat	High-Level Threats are determined by School Administration, taking into account the following factors (please note, these factors are not all-inclusive and need not be met to determine a High-Level threat): • Threat is direct, specific and plausible; • Threat suggests concrete steps have been taken toward carrying it out. Examples include student statements indicating acquisition or practice with a weapon and/or having the victim(s) under surveillance; or • Context of the threat suggests student has secured resources, has definite intent and motivation and/or there is a strong history of conflict and previous high-risk behaviors.

.1 THREAT AGAINST AN INDIVIDUAL OR INTIMIDATION (LOW-LEVEL THREAT) Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal may be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion. A tribunal deferral must be filed if a tribunal is not scheduled.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

.2 THREAT AGAINST AN INDIVIDUAL OR INTIMIDATION (MEDIUM-LEVEL THREAT) Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal may be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion. A tribunal deferral must be filed if a tribunal is not scheduled.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 THREAT AGAINST AN INDIVIDUAL OR INTIMIDATION (HIGH-LEVEL THREAT)

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or permanent expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.4 TERRORISTIC THREAT/DISSEMINATION OF INFORMATION TO PROMOTE TERROR OR CAUSE SCHOOL-WIDE PANIC OR ALARM; ANY STATEMENT OF INTENT TO COMMIT A SCHOOL SHOOTING, BOMBING, OR OTHER ACT OF MASS VIOLENCE

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or permanent expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

Code	Violation	Level	1st Offense	2 [™] Offense	3™ Offense	Reporting
04G.1	Threat/Intimidation: Low-Level Threat	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled.	1-9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled.	1-9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled.	CCSD Police and State
			*Deferral must l	be submitted if tribunal i	s not requested.	Report
04G.2	Threat/Intimidation: Medium-Level Threat	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled. *Deferral must I	9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled. be submitted if tribunal i	9 OSS; Tribunal may be scheduled. s not requested.	CCSD Police and State Report
04G.3	Threat/Intimidation: High-Level Threat	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
04G.4	Terroristic Threat	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Alcohol/Drug/Tobacco/Vaping Infractions (05A; 05B; 05C; 05D; 05E; 05F)

O5A POSSESSION, USE, TRANSFER OR DISTRIBUTION OF TOBACCO-RELATED/DRUG-RELATED ITEMS

Possession of drug or smoking paraphernalia (i.e., lighter/matches, pipe, rolling paper, bong, water pipe, wrappers or other ordinary items that have been used as drug or smoking paraphernalia, etc.).

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Possession, Use, Transfer, or Distribution of	Elementary (K-2)	Conference - 2 ISS	1 ISS - 3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	
	Tobacco-Related/Drug	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	5-9 ISS	None
	Related Items		*T	ribunal may be schedule	ed.	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

O5B POSSESSION, USE, ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTE OR THE TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTION TOBACCO PRODUCTS/NICOTINE (NATURAL OR SYNTHETIC)

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF TOBACCO PRODUCTS - Unknowingly possessing tobacco/tobacco products/nicotine on school grounds, bus, bus stop, school function or event.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

.2 A) THE ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER AND/OR DISTRIBUTE TOBACCO/TOBACCO-RELATED PRODUCTS/NICOTINE

AND/OR

B) THE INTENTIONAL USE OR POSSESSION OF TOBACCO/TOBACCO-RELATED PRODUCTS/NICOTINE <u>Disposition:</u>

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

.3 TRANSFER AND/OR DISTRIBUTION OF TOBACCO/TOBACCO-RELATED PRODUCTS/NICOTINE - The transfer or distribution of tobacco or tobacco products.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
05B.1	Unintentional Possession	Elementary (K-2)	Conference - 2 ISS	1 ISS - 3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	
	of Tobacco Products/Nicotine	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	5-9 ISS	State Report
			*T	ribunal may be scheduled		
05B.2 Attempt to Transfer		Elementary (K-2)	Conference - 2 ISS	1 ISS - 3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	
	and/or Distribute Tobacco Related Items and/or The	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	5-9 ISS	State Report
	Intentional Use or Possession of Tobacco Products/Nicotine		*T	ribunal may be scheduled.		State Report
05B.3	Transfer and/or Distribution of	Elementary (K-2)	Conference - 2 ISS	1 ISS - 3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	
	Tobacco/Tobacco-Related	Elementary (2 E)	Conference- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	5-9 ISS	State Report
	Products/Nicotine		*T	ribunal may be scheduled		

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

OSC POSSESSION, USE, UNDER THE INFLUENCE, ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTE OR TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTION OF ALCOHOL

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION OF ALCOHOL - Unknowingly possessing alcohol products on school property, the bus, the bus stop or at a school function.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

.2 INTENTIONAL POSSESSION/USE OF ALCOHOL, UNDER THE INFLUENCE OF ALCOHOL OR ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTE ALCOHOL

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy and/or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 TRANSFER OF ALCOHOL

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

.4 DISTRIBUTION OF ALCOHOL

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
05C.1	Unintentional Possession of Alcohol	Elementary (K-2)	Conference – 3 ISS	1 - 9 ISS	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	State Report
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference – 5 ISS	1 - 9 ISS	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	State Report
05C.2	Intentional Possession/Use of Alcohol, Under the Influence or Attempt to Transfer/Distribute	Elementary (K-5)	Conference - 9 ISS	1-9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	CCSD Police and State Report
05C.3	Transfer of Alcohol	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
05C.4	Distribution of Alcohol	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

05D POSSESSION, USE, ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTE OR THE TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTION OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS/LOOK-ALIKE DRUGS

For purposes of O5D Over-the-Counter Drugs are any commercially produced medication that may be purchased without a prescription (e.g., aspirin, Tylenol, Midol, diet pills or cold/flu medicine) or any look-alike drugs, inhalants, pills, tablets, capsules or anything purported to be a controlled/dangerous substance but is not

.1 UNINTENTIONAL POSSESSION/USE OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS AND/OR FAILURE TO REPORT POSSESSION OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

.2 A) INTENTIONAL POSSESSION/USE OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS

OR

B) ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS OR ANY ITEM REPRESENTED TO BE DANGEROUS OR CONTROLLED DRUGS (LOOK A LIKE OR IMITATION DRUG) Disposition:

- The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

.3 TRANSFER OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS OR ANY ITEM REPRESENTED TO BE DANGEROUS OR CONTROLLED DRUGS (LOOK A LIKE OR IMITATION DRUG) Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending upon the nature and circumstances of the violation. The Principal may recommend suspension of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.4 THE DISTRIBUTION OF OVER-THE-COUNTER DRUGS OR ANY ITEM REPRESENTED TO BE DANGEROUS OR CONTROLLED DRUGS (LOOK A LIKE OR IMITATION DRUG) Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for nine school days.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting	
05D.1	Unintentional Possession of	Elementary (K-2)	Warning – Detention	Conference – 3 ISS	5 - 9 ISS	State Report	
	Alcohol	Elementary (3-5)	Warning – 3 ISS	Conference - 5 ISS	5 - 9 ISS	State Report	
05D.2	Intentional Possession/Use of	Elementary (K-2)	Warning – Detention	Conference - 3 ISS	5 - 9 ISS		
	Over-The-Counter Drugs OR Attempt to Transfer		Warning – 3 ISS	Conference – 5 ISS	5 - 9 ISS	State Report	
05D.3	Transfer of Over- The-Counter	Elementary (K-2)	Warning – Detention	Conference - 3 ISS	5 - 9 ISS		
	Drugs or Any Item Presented to Be a Dangerous or a Controlled Drug	Elementary (3-5)	Warning – 3 ISS	Conference – 5 ISS	5 - 9 ISS	CCSD Police and State Report	
05D.4	Distribution of Alcohol	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

OSE POSSESSION, ATTEMPTED POSSESSION, USE, UNDER THE INFLUENCE, TRANSFER OR DISTRIBUTION OR ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER OR DISTRIBUTE VAPES, VAPORIZERS, E-CIGARETTES, OR OTHER DEVICES/COMPONENTS USED TO INHALE VAPOR BY MEANS OF AN ELECTRONIC DEVICE CONTAINING VAPE JUICE, NICOTINE OR THC OIL

The District is committed to the health, safety and welfare of its students. It has determined that the use of vapes, vaporizers, e-cigarettes or other devices used to inhale vapor by means of an electronic device ("vaping") is harmful to the health of students and good order.

Vaping requires the use of a purpose-made or homemade device that heats up or vaporizes a vapor or oil that may contain flavoring, nicotine, Cannabidiol ("CBD") oil of varying concentrations, tetrahydrocannabinol ("THC") oil of varying concentrations or other substances that may or may not be legal to possess ("vape"). A vaping device is generally composed of a vaporizer, battery, reservoir for smoking oil and a battery charger. By way of example and not as a limitation, vaping devices may be called vapes, Juuls, e-cigarettes, e-cigs, dab pens or other brand names.

It is a violation of the Code of Conduct to possess, use or transfer a vape as provided below.

The following definitions apply:

- <u>Cannabis</u>: Tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) and cannabidiol (CBD) are the two primary cannabinoids that either occur naturally in the cannabis sativa plant or are created synthetically.
- THC Oil: any liquid or part of a solution or mixture derived from the cannabis plant or synthetically created to mimic, imitate, or replace a product derived from the cannabis plant. THC Oil includes but is not limited to CBD oil, delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol, delta-8-tetrahydrocannabinol, delta-10-tetrahydrocannibinol, any product containing tetrahydrocannabinol regardless of its exact formulation, and any isomer or derivative of any of the above-listed products, whether created naturally or synthetically.
- <u>Vape:</u> A purpose-made or homemade device that electronically vaporizes liquid to allow a user to inhale the vapor created in the lungs (i.e., vapes, juuls, e-cigarette, e-cig, dab pen, vape sticks, etc.) Vape will include individually or together vape parts.
- <u>Vape Parts:</u> Vape parts include but are not limited to reservoir(s), vaporizer(s), vape charger(s), mouthpiece(s) (drip tip), cartridge(s) or cart(s) (liquid storage area), heating element(s)/atomizer(s), microprocessor(s) and/or a battery(ies).
- <u>Vape Juice:</u> A slang term for the liquid used by the vaporizer to create vapor. Vape juice may contain nicotine, CBD oil, Low THC oil or THC oil.

.1 A) THE POSSESSION OR ATTEMPTED POSSESSION/USE OF A VAPE NOT CONTAINING THC OIL IN OR OUT OF A VAPE

AND/OR

B) THE POSSESSION OR ATTEMPTED POSSESSION/USE OF VAPE PARTS <u>Disposition:</u>

- Punishment will generally be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered:
 - o Counseling with student, parents and teachers; and/or
 - o Assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension or out-of-school suspension for one to nine school days.
 - o If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

A) THE SECOND OR SUBSEQUENT POSSESSION, ATTEMPTED POSSESSION OR USE OF A VAPE NOT CONTAINING THC OIL IN OR OUT OF A VAPE OR THE SECOND OR SUBSEQUENT POSSESSION, ATTEMPTED POSSESSION OR USE OF VAPE PARTS, WITHIN A 12-MONTH PERIOD

AND/OR

B) THE TRANSFER OF VAPE JUICE NOT CONTAINING THC OIL

Disposition:

- First offense in a school year, an immediate suspension for nine days from school and because of the serious nature of the infraction, a Tribunal may be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- Second offense in a 12-month period, an immediate suspension for nine days from school and because of the serious nature of the infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, Charges may be filed.

.3 THE POSSESSION, ATTEMPTED POSSESSION OR USE OR THE TRANSFER OF VAPE JUICE CONTAINING THC OIL IN OR OUT OF A VAPE.

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school and because of the serious nature of the infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- In the case of distribution consideration of a recommendation for a multi-year expulsion.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, Charges may be filed

.4 DISTRIBUTION OF VAPE JUICE IN ANY FORM IN OR OUT OF A VAPE - The distribution of vape juice in any form in or out of a vape or conspiring with one or more persons to distribute vape juice in any form in or out of a vape on school property, on school buses or while attending school functions is prohibited.

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school and because of the serious nature of the infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- In the case of distribution consideration of a recommendation for a multi-year expulsion.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, Charges may be filed

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
05E.1	Possession or Attempted Possession of Vape Not Containing THC Oil OR Vape Parts	Elementary (K-5)	Conference - 9 ISS	N/A	N/A	None
05E.2	Possession or Attempted Possession of Vape Not Containing THC Oil: 2 nd Offense AND/OR The Transfer of Vape Juice, Not THC	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and Tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police; Charges may be filed.
05E.3	Possession, Attempted Possession, Use, or Transfer of Vape Containing THC Oil	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and Tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney; Charges may be filed.
05E.4	Distribution of Vape Juice; In or Out of a Vape	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney; Charges may be filed.

Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. Based on these factors, one or more of the following alternatives may be considered: counseling with the student, parents, behavior coaches and/or teachers; in-school suspension; after-school detention; placement on a behavior contract or removal from class for a period of time.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

OSF POSSESSION/USE OF NON-FELONY CONTROLLED DRUGS OR DANGEROUS DRUGS, UNDER THE INFLUENCE OF ANY SUBSTANCE OTHER THAN ALCOHOL OR ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER OR DISTRIBUTE ILLEGAL DRUGS

The following definitions apply:

• Controlled Drug: A drug, substance or immediate precursor in Schedules I through V of OCGA §§ 16-13-25 through 16-13-29 and Schedules I through V of 21 C.F.R. Part 1308. The possession of a Controlled Drug outside of its original prescription container by the person named on the prescription is a felony as well as a violation of school discipline policy. By example and not as a limitation hereof the following are examples of Controlled Drugs:

Schedule I	Schedule II		
 Heroin Lysergic acid diethylamide (LSD) Marijuana (cannabis) and THC Methylenedioxymethamphetamine (ecstasy) Methaqualone Peyote 	 Vicodin Cocaine Methamphetamine Methadone Hydromorphone (Dilaudid) Meperidine (Demerol) Oxycodone (OxyContin) Fentanyl Dexedrine Adderall Ritalin 		
Schedule III Tylenol with codeine ketamine anabolic steroids testosterone	Schedule IV Xanax Soma Darvon Darvocet Valium Ativan Talwin Ambien Tramadol		
Schedule V Robitussin AC Lomotil Motofen Lyrica Parepectolin			

- <u>Dangerous Drug:</u> Any drug that requires a prescription other than controlled drugs, (OCGA §16-13-71), cannabidiol (CBD) in any form, or any other chemical or substance (not otherwise defined or described in this Code of Conduct) likely to cause a student's impairment to the degree the health, safety, or learning capabilities of that student or any other student is impacted.
- <u>Distribution of Banned Substances</u>: The sale, barter or exchange for anything of value of a substance prohibited by the Code of Conduct sections 5A, 5B, 5C, 5D, 5E and 5F ("Banned Substances"). Distribution of Banned Substances also includes the possession of a Banned Substance with the intent to sell, barter or exchange for anything of value the Banned Substance. Distribution may be inferred by the amount, manner of packaging, and storage of the Banned Substance or the possession of money or anything of value in an amount exceeding what the typical student would possess. Additionally, Distribution of Banned Substances includes possessing an amount of a Banned Substance more than the amount a single person typically would use at one time.
- <u>Edible:</u> Any food item that contains THC, synthetic THC, cannabidiol (CBD), or any other controlled or dangerous drug.
- Felony Possession of Marijuana: Possession of more than one ounce of marijuana.

- <u>Illegal Drug:</u> Marijuana in any amount, any Dangerous Drug that is not prescribed to the person in possession, an Edible or any Controlled Drug that is not prescribed to the person in possession or THC Oil as defined in Section 5E above.
- Non-Felony Possession of a Controlled Drug: Possession of less than one ounce of marijuana.

.1 A) THE POSSESSION/USE OF CONTROLLED DRUGS OR DANGEROUS DRUGS

AND/OR

B) THE ATTEMPT TO TRANSFER/DISTRIBUTE OR BEING UNDER THE INFLUENCE OF ANY SUBSTANCE OTHER THAN ALCOHOL

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.2 POSSESSION/USE OF CONTROLLED DRUGS (including a felony amount of marijuana or any Edible)

Except as provided in section 05E, the felony possession of Controlled Drugs or Edibles or the transfer of Illegal Drugs on school property, on school buses, at bus stops or while attending school functions is prohibited.

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

.3 THE TRANSFER OF CONTROLLED, ILLEGAL OR DANGEROUS DRUGS

Except as provided in section 05E, the transfer of illegal drugs (including a felony amount of marijuana or any edible) on school property, on school buses, at bus stops, or while attending school functions is prohibited.

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for longterm assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

.4 DISTRIBUTION OF CONTROLLED, ILLEGAL, OR DANGEROUS DRUGS

The distribution of illegal drugs or conspiring with one or more persons to distribute illegal drugs or any substance represented to be illegal drugs on school property, on school buses or while attending school functions is prohibited.

Disposition:

- An immediate external suspension for nine days from school.
- Because of serious nature of infraction, a Tribunal will be scheduled with a recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- In the case of distribution, consideration of a recommendation for a multi-year expulsion.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
05F.1	A) Possession/Use of Controlled Drugs or Dangerous Drugs OR B) Transfer/Distribute or Being Under the Influence of Substance Other Than Alcohol	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and Tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report
05F.2	Possession/Use of Controlled Drugs. Transfer of Controlled, Illegal, or Dangerous Drugs	, , ,	9 OSS and Tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police, District Attorney, and State Report
05F.3	Transfer of Controlled, Illegal, or Dangerous Drugs	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and Tribunal request	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police, District Attorney, and State Report
05F.4	Distribution of Controlled, Illegal, or Dangerous Drugs	Elementary (K-5)	9 OSS and Tribunal request *Not eligible for redemptive Practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police, District Attorney, and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

* If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Educational Disturbance Infractions (06A; 06B; 06C; 06D; 06E)

06A DISTURBANCE

.1 MINOR DISTURBANCE – A disturbance in the classroom or on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at school activity that interrupts or disturbs the good order of the school or learning environment.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student, parents and teachers; In-School Suspension; After school detention; and Removal from class for a period of time.
- Recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy if disturbances continue.
- If offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 DISTURBANCE TO SCHOOL OPERATIONS (OBSCENE LANGUAGE AND/OR OBSCENE DISPLAY)

- The use of profane, vulgar or obscene words, gestures or other inappropriate language or actions; the use/possession of pornographic or sexual materials; and/or
- The display of sexually explicit, vulgar, obscene, profane, drug-related or other inappropriate written expression or graphics to include alcohol, cigarettes, illegal drugs, etc. displayed on a student's body, clothing, work materials or on school-owned property.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student, parents and teachers; After-school detention; Removal from class for a period of time; Contact parents to bring a change of clothes; Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension from school for one to nine school days.
- Recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- If offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

- **.3 MAJOR DISTURBANCE/DISORDERLY CONDUCT** A major disturbance/disorderly conduct infraction occurs when a student commits any of the following:
 - Acts in a violent or tumultuous manner toward another student or School Employee whereby such person is placed in reasonable fear of the safety of such person's life, limb or health;
 - Acts in a violent or tumultuous manner toward another student or School Employee whereby the property of such person is placed in danger of being damaged or destroyed;
 - The use of abusive words without provocation that tend to provoke violent resentment, commonly called "fighting words".
 - Actions that disturb more than one classroom, hallway, lunchroom activity or multiple areas on school property, school bus, school bus stop or at school activities that interrupt or disturb the good order of the school or learning environment.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student, parents and teachers; After-school detention; Removal from class for a period of time; Alternative School (high school)/ In-School Suspension from school for one to nine school days.
- Recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- If offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
06A.1	Minor Disturbance	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-Detention	Conference- 1 ISS	I ISS- 9 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference-3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	None
06A.2	Disturbance to School Operations	Elementary (K-2)	Warning-Detention	Conference- 1 ISS	1 ISS- 9 ISS	None
	School Operations	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference-3 ISS	1 ISS - 9 ISS	
06A.3	Major Disturbance/	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- 3 ISS	Detention - 6 ISS	1 - 9 ISS	CCSD Police
	D: 1 1	Elementary (3-5)	Detention- 3 ISS	1 - 6 ISS	1 - 9 ISS	and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. Based on these factors, one or more of the following alternatives may be considered: counseling with the student, parents, behavior coaches and/or teachers; in-school suspension; after-school detention; placement on a behavior contract or removal from class for a period of time.

06B VIOLATION OF ANTI-GANG POLICY RESTRICTIONS

- The School Board is dedicated to preventing the influence and activities of gangs in the District. It has been determined by the School Board that gangs create a significant negative influence upon the learning environment in schools by interfering with school routines and operations, impinging on the rights of other students and/or impacting the basic educational mission. This policy is designed to eliminate or prevent such influence and activities and should be interpreted in the broadest form permissible to effectuate these purposes.
- For purposes of this policy, a "gang" is defined as any group or association of three or more persons, whether formal or informal, which encourages, solicits, promotes, urges, counsels, furthers, advocates, condones, assists, causes, advises, procures or abets any illegal or disruptive activity/behavior of any kind whether on or off school campuses or school property.
- No student will: (1) display or wear gang articles, paraphernalia or clothing which has been established as being gang related; (2) recruit or solicit membership in any gang/gang-related organization; (3) hold himself or herself out as a member of a gang, either through words, drawings, hand signs or actions; or (4) participate in any action that promotes the furtherance of a gang.
- .1 WEARING OR POSSESSION OF GANG-RELATED APPAREL; CONVEYING PERSONAL MEMBERSHIP OR AFFILIATION WITH A GANG Possession or display of gang identified apparel, jewelry or accessories.

 Disposition:
 - Discipline will be at the discretion of the Principal.
 - If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

- .2 VIOLATION OF ANTI-GANG POLICY RESTRICTIONS; GANG-RELATED SOLICITATION, THREATS, DEFACEMENT OF PROPERTY OR SECOND OR SUBSEQUENT WEARING OR POSSESSION OF GANG-RELATED APPAREL OR SECOND OR SUBSEQUENT CONVEYING PERSONAL MEMBERSHIP OR AFFILIATION WITH A GANG Promotion of or solicitation to enter into gang activity or violence or threats of violence related with gang activities or defacement or destruction of property related with gang activities.

 Disposition:
 - An immediate suspension for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
 - If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

- .3 VIOLATION OF ANY OTHER PROVISION OF THIS CODE FOR THE PURPOSE OF SOLICITATION OF VIOLENCE, PROMOTING, HOLDING OUT, REPRESENTING OR SOLICITING STUDENTS FOR GANG INVOLVEMENT OR AS A DIRECT RESULT OF GANG INVOLVEMENT.

 <u>Disposition</u>:
 - An immediate suspension for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
 - If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
 - Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
06B.1	O .	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-3 OSS	Ctata Danasat
	Apparel; Conveying membership	Elementary (3-5)	1-5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-9 OSS	— State Report
	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- 5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-3 OSS	CCSD Police	
	Gang Policy	Elementary (3-5)	1-5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-9 OSS	and State Report
06B.3	,	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-3 OSS	
	other provision o the code		*Not eli	gible for redemptive p	oractices.	CCSD Police and State
		Elementary (3-5)	1-5 ISS	1-9 ISS	1-9 OSS	Report
			*Not eli	gible for redemptive p	oractices.	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

O6C CONDUCT DETRIMENTAL TO THE LEARNING ENVIROMENT

.1 SUBVERSIVE BEHAVIORS – The District reserves the right to punish behavior which is subversive to good order and discipline in the schools, on school property or at school functions, even though such behavior is not specified in the preceding written rules and practices.

Disposition:

- Discipline will be at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 ENTICING, INVITING, ADVISING OR ASSISTING ANOTHER STUDENT TO VIOLATE THE CODE OF CONDUCT OR PHOTOGRAPHING, FILMING OR OTHERWISE RECORDING ANOTHER STUDENT VIOLATING THE CODE OF CONDUCT

Disposition:

- Discipline will be at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling, In-School Suspension, Suspension of one to nine school days or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
06C.1	Subversive Behaviors	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- 1 ISS	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	None
	Deliaviors	Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	2- 9 ISS	
06C.2	Enticing,	Elementary (K-2)	Warning - 1 ISS	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	
	Inviting, Advising, or Assisting	Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	2- 9 ISS	None
Another Student to Violate the Code of Conduct			*Tr	ibunal maybe requeste	d	TVOTIC

^{*}Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

DISRUPTIVE PRESENCE - The District may expel or refuse to readmit or enroll any student whose off-campus behavior results in the student being convicted of, being adjudicated to have committed, being indicted for, or having information filed for the commission of any felony or any delinquent act under Code Sections 15-11-602 and 15-11-707 which would be a felony if committed by an adult, as the student's continued presence at school results in potential danger to persons or property at the school or which disrupts the educational process.

Disposition:

- An immediate suspension for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or permanent expulsion.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
06D	Disruptive Presence	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS and tribunal request (ACE or permanent expulsion)	N/A	N/A	None
			*Not elig			

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

06E FALSE REPORTING AND STATEMENTS/TAMPERING OR DESTROYING

The following definitions apply:

<u>False Reporting and/or Making a False Statement:</u> Knowingly and/or willingly making false reports or statements, whether orally or in writing; falsely accusing other students or school staff of wrong actions would include false, misleading or erroneous accusations of a staff member's inappropriate behavior toward a student. This infraction also includes falsifying school records, forgery, plagiarism, counterfeiting/using counterfeit payments or forging signatures.

<u>Tampering with Evidence</u>: A student commits the offense of tampering with evidence when, with the intent to obstruct, deceive, or mislead a school administrator in the performance of official duties, the student knowingly destroys, alters, conceals, or disguises evidence or makes, devises, prepares, or plants false evidence.

.1 FALSE REPORTING AND/OR MAKING A FALSE STATEMENT- Knowingly and/or willingly making false reports or statements, whether orally or in writing; falsely accusing other students or school staff of wrong actions would include false, misleading or erroneous accusations of a staff member's inappropriate behavior toward a student. This infraction also includes falsifying school records, forgery, plagiarism, counterfeiting/using counterfeit payments or forging signatures.

Disposition:

- Discipline will be at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 TAMPERING WITH EVIDENCE- A student commits the offense of tampering with evidence when, with the intent to obstruct, deceive, or mislead a school administrator in the performance of official duties, the student knowingly destroys, alters, conceals, or disguises evidence or makes, devises, prepares, or plants false evidence.

Disposition:

- The Principal may suspend a total of nine school days and may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion
- Discipline will be at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
06E.1		Elementary (K-2)	Warning - 1 ISS	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	None
Reporting	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	2- 9 ISS		
	Tampering	Elementary (K-2)	Warning – 1 ISS	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	
06E.2	With Evidence	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	1-5 ISS	2- 9 ISS	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Vandalism/Theft Infractions (07A; 07B; 07C)

07A THEFT OR MALICIOUS DAMAGE TO PROPERTY

.1 MINOR THEFT OR MALICIOUS DAMAGE TO PROPERTY; VALUE LESS THAN \$25 - Unlawfully taking property or assisting others in unlawfully taking or maliciously damaging property which belongs to another person or the District while at school. The Principal or his/her designee in their sole discretion may determine the value of the item taken or damaged.

Disposition:

- The Principal may suspend a total of nine school days and may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- Restitution should be required.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 THEFT OR MALICIOUS DAMAGE TO PROPERTY VALUE GREATER THAN \$25 BUT LESS THAN \$100 - Unlawfully taking property or assisting others in unlawfully taking or maliciously damaging property which belongs to another person or the District while at school. The Principal or his/her designee in their sole discretion may determine the value of the item taken or damaged.

Disposition:

- Principal may suspend a total of nine school days and may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- School Police will be contacted.
- Restitution should be required.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, State Report

.3 THEFT OR MALICIOUS DAMAGE TO PROPERTY VALUE GREATER THAN \$100 - Unlawfully taking property or assisting others in unlawfully taking or maliciously damaging property which belongs to another person or the District while at school. The Principal or his/her designee in their sole discretion may determine the value of the item taken or damaged.

Disposition:

- The Principal may suspend a total of nine school days and may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- School Police will be contacted.
- Restitution should be required.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
07A.1	Minor Theft or Malicious Damage to	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-3 ISS	Detention-5 ISS	1-9 ISS; Tribunal may be requested.	
	Property; Less than		*Res	stitution should be re	quired.	
	\$25	Elementary (3-5)	Conference-3 ISS	1-5 ISS	3-9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	None
			*Res	stitution should be re	quired.	
07A.2	Theft or Malicious Damage to Property;	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-3 ISS	Detention-5 ISS	1-9 ISS; Tribunal may be requested.	
	Greater than \$25 But Less Than \$100.		*Restitution should be required.	*Restitution should be required.	*Restitution should be required.	
			*Res	CCSD Police and State		
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference-3 ISS	1-5 ISS	3-9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	
			*Res			
07A.3	Theft or Malicious Damage to Property;	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-3 ISS	1-5 ISS	1-9 ISS; Tribunal may be requested.	
	Greater Than \$100		*Res	CCSD Police and State		
		Elementary (3-5)	1-5 ISS	3-9 ISS	9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	Report
			*Res			

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

O7B POSSESSION OF STOLEN PROPERTY – Knowingly possessing unlawfully-taken property belonging to another person or the District at school.

Disposition:

- The Principal may suspend a total of nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- Restitution may be required.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
07B	Possession of Stolen Property	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- Detention	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	
	Горенту		*Res			
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning-3 ISS	Conference-5 ISS	3-9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	CCSD Police
			*Res	titution should be req	uired.	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

O7C ILLEGAL ENTRY - Entering any school building, District property, the premises of a school, other authorized vehicles or school buses without authorization.

Disposition:

- The Principal may suspend a total of one to nine school days or may recommend long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
07C	Illegal Entry	Elementary (K-2)	Conference- Detention	Conference- 3 ISS	1-9 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning-3 ISS	Conference-5 ISS	3-9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested,	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

Sexual-Related Infractions (08A; 08B; 08C)

Note: Parents/guardians of students are encouraged to inform their student(s) of the consequences, including potential criminal penalties, of underage sexual conduct and crimes for which a minor can be tried as an adult.

08A SEXUAL OFFENSES/MISCONDUCT

.1 PUBLIC DISPLAY OF AFFECTION - Physical contact including but not limited to kissing or embracing on school property or at a school activity.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student; Notification of parents; Suspension from school for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 POSSESSING, VIEWING, DISPLAYING, PORNOGRAPHIC MATERIALS/CONTENT -The possessing, viewing or displaying of pornographic drawings, pictures or electronic images is prohibited. This offense can include downloading, uploading or transmitting pornographic content while at school or on any computers, cell phones, tablets or other electronic devices or utilizing the District's network.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student; Notification of parents; Suspension from school for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police

.3 CONSENSUAL SEXUAL CONTACT AND/OR EXPOSURE - Contact of a sexual nature or sexual intercourse, without force or threat of force, and where participants are capable of giving consent or the exposure of intimate parts of the body as defined by O.C.G.A § 16-6-22.1(a) for the purpose of sexual gratification in person or via electronic means. Consistent with Georgia law, a child under the age of 10 cannot consent and a child under the age of 16 is presumed not to consent to contact of a sexual nature or exhibition of the body for the purpose of sexual gratification in person or via electronic communication.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Counseling with student; Notification of parents; Suspension from school for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
08A.1	Affection	Elementary (K-2)	Warning – 1 ISS	Conference- 2 ISS	1- 3 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 2 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1- 5 ISS	None
08A.2	Possessing, Viewing, Displaying	Elementary (K-2)	Conference - 1 ISS	Conference- 2 ISS	1- 5 ISS	
	Pornographic Materials/Content	Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 2 ISS	3 -5 ISS	1- 9 ISS	CCSD Police
08A.3	Consensual Sexual Contact And/Or Exposure	Elementary (K-5)	N/A	N/A.	N/A	CCSD Police and State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

08B SEXUAL HARASSMENT

Sexual harassment is conduct on the basis of sex (including, without limitation, gender, sexual orientation and/or gender identity), occurring in the District's education program or activity that satisfies one or more of the following:

- 1. Unwelcome sex-based/related conduct occurring in the United States determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, AND objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the education program or activity (this standard requires consideration of all the facts and circumstances, including but not limited to the ages and disability statuses of the harasser and victim and the number of individuals involved and their authority); OR
- 2. Sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence or stalking as defined in the United States as defined in state or federal law.

In addition to the definition of sexual harassment in Section XIII: Definitions above, behaviors that constitute sexual harassment may include but are not limited to: Sexually suggestive remarks or jokes; verbal harassment or abuse; displaying or distributing sexually suggestive pictures, in whatever form (e.g., drawings, photographs, videos, irrespective of format); sexually suggestive gesturing, including touching oneself in a sexually suggestive manner in front of others; harassing or sexually suggestive or offensive messages that are written or electronic; subtle or direct propositions for sexual favors or activities; touching of a sexual nature or groping; and teasing or name-calling related to sexual characteristics or the belief or perception that an individual is not conforming to expected gender roles or conduct. Note: Incidents of the above conduct would still need to satisfy one or both of the criteria in paragraphs 1-2 of this definition.

The complaint may be filed with the Title IX Coordinator in person, by mail or by email. Complaint forms may be obtained from the Title IX Coordinator, the District's Student Code of Conduct (see Appendix G (II)) or on the District's websites. The Title IX Coordinator may be contacted in person, by mail, by telephone or by email, using the contact information contained within the Student Code of Conduct or posted on the District's website.

Students/Parents/Employees may refer to the School Board's Policy regarding Sexual Harassment (see Appendix F (II)).

Note: Appropriate Federal agencies promulgate regulation from time to time to implement Federal Laws prohibiting discrimination in schools and the workplace. To the extent that this policy is inconsistent with or conflicts with any of those regulations the current regulation controls and the part or parts of this policy inconsistent with or in conflict those regulation will be rescinded.

.1 UNWELCOME COMMENTS/ACTIONS OF A SEXUAL NATURE NOT RISING TO THE LEVEL OF HARASSMENT Disposition:

- Consequences for grades 6-12:
 - o Appropriate punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
 - o Referral to the school counselor.
 - o Restorative coaching and/or practices.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

.2 SEXUAL HARASSMENT; UNWELCOME COMMENTS, STATEMENTS OR ACTIONS, NOT DIRECTED TOWARD AN INDIVIDUAL

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling; In-School Suspension; Suspension of one to nine school days; or Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

.3 SEXUAL HARASSMENT; UNWELCOME COMMENTS, STATEMENTS OR ACTIONS, DIRECTED TOWARD AN INDIVIDUAL

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling; In-School Suspension; Suspension of one to nine school days; or Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

.4 SEXUAL HARASSMENT; REPEATED VIOLATIONS OF SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY Disposition:

- An immediate suspension for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
08B.1	Unwelcome	Elementary (K-2)	Conference-Detention	Conference- 3 ISS	3-9 ISS	None
	Comments/Actions; Not Rising to the Level of		*Referral to Cou	ve Practices.		
	Harassment.	Elementary (3-5)	Conference - 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	5 -9 ISS	
			*Referral to Cou	ınselor and Restorati	ve Practices.	
08B.2	Sexual Harassment; Not Directed at an Individual	, , ,	1 - 3 ISS	3 – 5 ISS	5 -9 ISS or OSS	
		Elementary (3-5)	1 - 3 ISS	3 – 5 ISS or OSS	5 -9 ISS or OSS	State Report
08B.3	Sexual Harassment; Directed at an Individua	Elementary (K-2)	1 - 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	5 -9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	State Report
		Elementary (3-5)	1 - 3 ISS	3 – 5 ISS or OSS	5 -9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested.	
08B.4	Sexual Harassment; Repeated Violations	Elementary (K-5)	5 -9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	N/A	N/A	State Report
			*Not eligible for restorative practices.			

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

08C SEXUAL BATTERY/SEXUAL ABUSE

<u>Unwelcome Sexual Contact/Sexual Battery:</u> The intentional, unwelcome contact with any body parts of another or the intentional exposure of intimate parts of the body as defined by O.C.G.A § 16-6-22.1(a) to another (including kissing).

<u>Sexual Abuse</u>: Sexual abuse is defined as a student doing any immoral or indecent act to or in the presence of another person, without that person's consent, with the intent to arouse or satisfy the sexual desires of either the student or the other person. This includes a student forcing another person to make physical contact with the student's intimate body parts, such as having another student perform sex acts. No student shall commit any act of sexual abuse or the attempts thereof on school property, school buses or at school-sponsored events.

.1 UNWELCOME SEXUAL CONTACT/SEXUAL BATTERY (FIRST OFFENSE)

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Counseling; In-School Suspension; Suspension of one to nine school days; or Recommendations for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

.2 UNWELCOME SEXUAL CONTACT/SEXUAL BATTERY (SECOND OFFENSE)

Disposition:

- Suspension of one to nine school days will be at the discretion of the Principal. A recommendation for expulsion/long-term assignment to Ace Academy at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

.3 SEXUAL ABUSE OR ATTEMPTED SEXUAL ABUSE/SEXUAL BATTERY (THIRD OR ADDITIONAL OFFENSES)

Disposition:

- An immediate suspension for one to nine school days and/or recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or permanent expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
08C.1	Unwelcome Sexual Contact/Battery; First Offense	Elementary (K-5)	1 - 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report
08C.2	Unwelcome Sexual Contact/Battery; Second Offense	Elementary (K-5)	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested *Not eligible for restorative practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report
08C.3	Sexual Abuse or Attempted Sexual Abuse/Sexual Batter; Third or Additional	Elementary (K-2)	1 – 9 ISS or OSS; Tribunal may be requested *Not eligible for restorative practices	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police and District Attorney and State Report
	Offenses)	Elementary (3-5)	1 – 9 OSS; Tribunal may be requested *Not eligible for restorative practices	N/A	N/A	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Attendance-Related Infractions (09A; 09B; 09C; 09D; 09E)

09A UNEXCUSED ABSENCES/TRUANCY - Unlawful school absences.

Disposition:

Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; Saturday School; Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer.

REPORTING State Report

Code	Violation	Level		Reporting
	Unexcused Absences/Truancy	Elementary (K-5)	Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; ALT School (HS); Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer.	State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident. Reassignment Status could also be revoked.
* If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

09B UNEXCUSED TARDIES TO CLASS/SCHOOL - Unexcused tardies to school/class, as well as unexcused school check-ins/check-outs.

Disposition:

Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; Saturday School; Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting		
	Unexcused Tardies to Class/School	Elementary (K-5)	Warning- Conference Conference- Detention Detention- 2 ISS					
			*Referral to Social V **Reassig					

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

09C SKIPPING CLASS

Disposition:

Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; Saturday School; Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
09C	Skipping Class	Elementary (K-5)	Warning- Conference	Conference- Detention	Detention- 2 ISS	None
			*Reassig	140110		

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

09D SKIPPING CLASS/LEAVING CAMPUS

Disposition:

Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; Saturday School; Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer.

REPORTING State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
09D Skipping Class/Leaving		Elementary (K-2)	Conference- Detention	Conference- Detention	Detention- 2 ISS	
	Campus		*Reassigr	State Depart		
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 1 ISS	Detention- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	State Report
			*Reassigr	nment status could also be	revoked.	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

OTHER ATTENDANCE INFRACTIONS/OUT OF DESIGNATED - Other attendance infractions, to include such things as not signing in upon late arrival to school, or not remaining in assigned area within school/on campus.

Disposition:

Punishment at the discretion of the Principal, depending on the circumstances. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be used: Detention; Parent conference and counseling; Referral to School Social Worker; Saturday School; Suspension for one to nine school days; Revocation of Parking Privileges; Revocation of Reassignment/Transfer; Criminal Trespass Warning or Warrant.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Other Attendance Infractions/ Out of	, , ,	Conference- Detention	Conference- Detention	Detention- 2 ISS	
Designated Area			Reassignment S			
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 1 ISS	Detention- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	State Report
			Reassignment S	tatus could also be revoked Warrant may be issu	, ,	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Bus-Related Infractions (10A; 10B; 10C; 10D)

10A VIOLATION OF BUS RULE(S) – APPENDIX N Bus violation resulting in a referral.

Disposition:

Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances. Students will receive suspensions that vary in length or expulsion. As the number of incidents increase, the length of suspension will increase accordingly. Circumstances will determine which one or more of the following alternatives will be considered: Contact with parent/guardian; required attendance at a safety class; long-term bus suspension or permanent bus suspension.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Violation of Bus Rule(s)	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- Detention	Bus Suspension and/or Conference- Detention	Bus Suspension and/or 2 ISS	None
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 1 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 3 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 5 ISS	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

SCHOOL BUS ENDANGERMENT - Interference with or the endangerment of the safe operation of school buses including, but not limited to: Students distracting bus drivers; throwing objects at, from or within buses; shooting at buses; reckless endangerment; following too closely; passing bus with stop sign out; or any act that would endanger the safety of the bus and/or passengers, including the inappropriate uses of electronic devices during the operation of a school bus. Students are also prohibited from using mirrors, lasers, flash cameras or any other lights or reflective devices in a manner that might interfere with the school bus driver's operation of the school bus

Disposition:

Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances and may include: Suspension or revocation of parking permit, suspension from school and/or bus for one to nine school days and/or a recommendation for expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting		
	School Bus Endangerment	Elementary (K-2)	Bus Suspension and/or Conference- Detention	Bus Suspension and/or Conference- 2 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or 1- 5 ISS			
		Elementary (3-5)	Bus Suspension and/or Warning - 1 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 3 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 5 ISS or OSS	None		
			*	* Tribunal may be scheduled.				

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

TAMPERING WITH BUS CONTROLS - Tampering with bus controls, (i.e., lights, horn, gear shift, crossing control arm, etc.).

Disposition:

Suspension of bus transportation at the discretion of the Principal.

Code	Violation	Level				Reporting
	Tampering With Bus Controls	Elementary (K-2)	Bus Suspension and/or Conference- Detention		Bus Suspension and/or 1- 5 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Bus Suspension and/or Warning - 1 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 3 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 5 ISS or OSS	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

10D IMPROPER USE OF BUS DOORS/WINDOWS/HATCHES - Use of the emergency door, emergency windows or hatches of a bus at any time except in case of an emergency or during a scheduled and supervised drill. Disposition:

Suspension of bus transportation at the discretion of the Principal.

Code	Violation	Level				Reporting
	Improper Use of Bus Doors/Windows/Hatches		Bus Suspension and/or Conference- Detention		Bus Suspension and/or 1- 5 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Bus Suspension and/or Warning - 1 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 3 ISS	Bus Suspension and/or Detention- 5 ISS or OSS	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

Technology-Related Infractions (11A; 11B; 11C; 11D, 11E)

Note: The provisions of the current Acceptable Use Policy IFBG are incorporated herein and by reference and also located at Appendix B.

11A UNAUTHORIZED USE OF COMPUTER, TECHNOLOGY TAMPERING OR ALTERING

RECORDS – Unlawful or unauthorized use of District computers, or attempts or threats to tamper with technological hardware, software, cabling and associated equipment, intentional interruption of technology services or unauthorized access to or altering of computer records.

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances of the violation. Suspension for one to nine school days, expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- Restitution may be required.

REPORTING State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting	
11A	Unauthorized Use of Computer,	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- 1 ISS	Warning – 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS		
	Technology Tampering or		*Restitution may be required. **Students may lose technology access				
	Altering Records	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	Detention- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	State Report	
			*Tribunal may be scheduled. **Restitution may be required. ***Students may lose technology access				

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

11B TECHNOLOGY TRESPASSING/DAMAGE/VIOLATION OF ACCEPTABLE USE POLICY -

Unauthorized destruction or alteration of computer programs and/or data or violating acceptable use policy (Appendix B).

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances of the violation. Suspension for one to nine school days, expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- Restitution may be required.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
11B	Technology Trespassing/Damage/Violation	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- 1 ISS	Warning- 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS	
	of Acceptable Use Policy		*Re **Stude			
		Elementary (3-5)	Conference- 1 ISS	Detention- 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	State Report
			**R	ribunal may be schedule estitution may be requir ents may lose technology	ed.	

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

INAPPROPRIATE OR UNAUTHORIZED USE OF ELECTRONIC DEVICE - Failure to comply with District Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) initiative (as outlined in Appendix J) or the use of an electronic device to create a disruption or disturbance in the school, on a school bus, at a school bus stop or at any school function or event or using a computer or computer network to disseminate any picture, photograph, drawing or similar visual representation or verbal description of any information designed to encourage, solicit or otherwise promote terroristic threats, acts of bullying another student, up-skirting (observing, photographing, videotaping, filming, or

video recording such individual underneath or thorough such individual's clothing) or transmission/possession of pornographic content.

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances of the violation. Suspension for one to nine school days, expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- Suspension of privilege to access the BYLD network on campus.
- Appropriate disciplinary or legal action in accordance with the Student Code of Conduct and applicable laws including monetary damages.
- Possible criminal action.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting			
11C	Inappropriate or Unauthorized Use	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- 1 ISS	Warning- 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS				
	of Electronic Device			ossible suspension of privilege to access the BYLD network on campus. ****Restitution may be required.					
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	None			
			Possible suspension o *						

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

11D USE/POSSESSION OF LASER POINTER ON SCHOOL CAMPUS OR ON A SCHOOL BUS -

Use or possession of a laser pointer is prohibited during school hours or on school buses.

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
11D	Use/Possession of Laser Pointer	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- 1 ISS	Warning- 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS	
	on School Campus or on A School Bus	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	3 - 5 ISS	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

11E.1 FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH THE CELL PHONE/SMART DEVICES/EARBUDS USE STANDARDS (APPENDIX M), FIRST OFFENSE

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on the circumstances.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

11E.2 FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH THE CELL PHONE/SMART DEVICES/EARBUDS USE STANDARDS (APPENDIX M), SECOND OFFENSE OR/THE PHOTOGRAPHING, RECORDING, OR TRANSMITTING OF VULGAR OR PROFANE MATERIAL BY CELL PHONE/SMART DEVICES/EARBUDS

Disposition:

- In-School Suspension or Alternative School (high school) for one to five school days.
- Prohibition against the student's possession of a cell phone/Smart Devices/earbuds on school property for 10 school days.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

11E.3 FAILURE TO COMPLY WITH THE CELL PHONE/SMART DEVICES/EARBUDS USE STANDARDS (APPENDIX M), THIRD OR SUBSEQUENT OFFENSE OR/THE PHOTOGRAPHING, RECORDING, OR TRANSMITTING OF A FIGHT, ASSAULT, SEXUAL MATERIAL, DRUG-RELATED MATERIAL, OR GANG-RELATED MATERIAL Disposition:

- Suspension for one to nine school days.
- Depending on the circumstances, expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.
- Prohibition against the student's possession of a cell phone/Smart Devices/earbuds on school property for no fewer than 30 school days.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
11E.1	Failure to Comply with the Cell Phone/Smart Devices/ Earbuds Use; 1 st Offense	Elementary (K-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	N/A	N/A	None
11E.2	Failure to Comply with the Cell Phone/Smart Devices/ Earbuds Use; 2 nd Offense OR the Photographing, Recording, Or Transmitting Of Vulgar Or Profane Material By Cell Phone/Smart Devices/Earbuds		Conference - 5 ISS	N/A	N/A	None
11E.3	Failure to Comply with the Cell Phone/Smart Devices/	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 ISS	N/A	N/A	
	Earbuds Use; 3 rd of Subsequent Offense OR the Photographing, Recording, Or Transmitting of a Fight, Assault, Sexual Material, Drug-Related Material, or Gang-Related Material		*Tribun	al may be scheduled.		None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Dress-Code Infractions (12A)

12A DRESS CODE (APPENDIX A) - Violation of the dress code (Appendix A).

Disposition:

Circumstances will determine the level of discipline. Parent notification or counseling with student and/or parents to include opportunity to correct dress code is appropriate for the first offense. Punishment for subsequent violations is at the Principal's discretion.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
12A	Dress Code	Elementary (K-5)	Parent Contact and warning and Change of Clothes	Parent Contact and Change of Clothes	Parent Contact and Detention and Change of Clothes	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

Miscellaneous Infractions (13A; 13B; 13C; 13D; 13E; 13F; 13G)

13A UNPREPARED FOR CLASS - Failure to carry paper, pencil, pen, books, required electronic devices and/or other materials to class that have been designated by the teacher as necessary for work and participation in the class.

Disposition:

Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal or designee.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
13A	Unprepared for Class	Elementary (K-5)	Warning	Conference- Detention and referral to Counselor	Detention and referral to Counselor	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

WILLFUL REFUSAL TO COMPLY - Willful refusal to carry out valid instructions of any faculty member, staff member or bus driver when at any school or school function or on a school bus.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Suspension for one to nine school days, depending on the circumstances. Recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be at the discretion of the Principal.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING State Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting		
	Willful Refusal to Comply	Elementary (K-2)	Warning - Conference	Conference- 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS			
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1 - 5 ISS	State Report		
			3	*Tribunal may be scheduled.				

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

13C FAILURE TO ATTEND/ACCEPT DISCIPLINARY ACTION - Failure to attend detention or accept disciplinary action.

Disposition:

- Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal. Suspension of one to nine school days, depending on the circumstances. Repeated violations could result in recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
	Failure to Attend/Accept	Elementary (K-2)	Warning - Conference	Conference - 1 ISS	Detention- 2 ISS	
	Disciplinary Action	Elementary (3-5)	Warning - 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1 - 5 ISS	State Report
			*			

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

ACADEMIC DISHONESTY; CHEATING/PLAGIARISM - Cheating and/or plagiarism on school assigned work.

.1 ACADEMIC DISHONESTY; UNAUTHORIZED ASSISTANCE TO OR BY ANOTHER PERSON ON CLASSROOM ASSIGNMENTS OR PROJECTS

Disposition:

- The student will receive a reduction in credit, or no credit, for any test, project or other school assignment for which the student was found to have cheated or plagiarized. The amount of credit received by the student in this situation will be determined by the teacher, with approval from the Principal.
- Additionally, at the discretion of the Principal, and upon notification of the parent(s), the following
 consequences may be added to the disposition regarding any student found to have cheated or
 plagiarized a test, project or other school assignment: Detention; In-School Suspension; and/or Saturday
 School. This disposition may also include requiring the student to properly complete the previous
 assignment where there was cheating/plagiarism.

REPORTING State Report

.2 ACADEMIC DISHONESTY; PLAGIARISM OR CHEATING ON CLASSROOM ASSIGNMENTS OR PROJECTS Disposition:

- The student will receive a reduction in credit, or no credit, for any test, project or other school assignment for which the student was found to have cheated or plagiarized. The amount of credit received by the student in this situation will be determined by the teacher, with approval from the Principal.
- Additionally, at the discretion of the Principal, and upon notification of the parent(s), the following
 consequences may be added to the disposition regarding any student found to have cheated or
 plagiarized a test, project or other school assignment: Detention; In-School Suspension; and/or Saturday
 School. This disposition may also include requiring the student to properly complete the previous
 assignment where there was cheating/plagiarism.

REPORTING State Report

.3 ACADEMIC DISHONESTY; PLAGIARISM OR CHEATING ON MAJOR EXAMS OR STATEWIDE/NATIONAL ASSESSMENTS; OR, THREE OR MORE OFFENSES IN THE SAME SCHOOL YEAR <u>Disposition</u>:

- The student will receive a reduction in credit, or no credit, for any test, project or other school assignment for which the student was found to have cheated or plagiarized. The amount of credit received by the student in this situation will be determined by the teacher, with approval from the Principal.
- Additionally, at the discretion of the Principal, and upon notification of the parent(s), the following
 consequences may be added to the disposition regarding any student found to have cheated or
 plagiarized a test, project or other school assignment: Detention; In-School Suspension; and/or Saturday
 School. This disposition may also include requiring the student to properly complete the previous
 assignment where there was cheating/plagiarism.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense, 2 nd Offense,3 rd Offense	Reporting
13D.1	Academic Dishonesty; Unauthorized Assistance on Classroom Assignments or Projects	,	See disposition above.	State Report
	Academic Dishonesty; Plagiarism or Cheating on Classroom Assignments or Projects	Elementary (K-5)	See disposition above.	State Report
	Academic Dishonesty; Plagiarism or Cheating on Major Exams or Statewide/National Assessments or 3 or more offenses in same school year.	Elementary (K-5)	See disposition above.	State Report

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

GAMBLING -The act of betting or wagering a thing of value upon the outcome of some random event. The act of betting or wagering upon a card game, dice, video game or the other games of chance or skill.

Disposition:

- Punishment at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances.
- If the offense occurs on a bus in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation.

REPORTING None

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
13E	Gambling	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- Conference	Conference- Detention	Detention- 2 ISS	
		Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1 - 5 ISS	None

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

ILLEGAL PARKING/TRAFFIC VIOLATIONS - Illegal parking and traffic violations on school property. Illegal parking is defined as the parking of any vehicle in an area not designated by school officials for parking or parking a vehicle without a valid permit. An illegally-parked vehicle is subject to impoundment and/or search. Disposition:

• Penalty will be at the discretion of the Principal and may include revocation of parking privileges/suspension from school. Vehicles will be towed.

REPORTING CCSD Police

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting
13F	Illegal Parking/Traffic Violations	Elementary (K-5)	N/A	N/A	N/A	CCSD Police

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

13G REPEATED VIOLATIONS OF SCHOOL RULES - Multiple and/or repeated violations of school rules.

Disposition:

Punishment will be at the discretion of the Principal depending on circumstances. Consequences can include suspension for one to nine school days, expulsion or long-term assignment to Ace Academy.

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting		
	Repeated Violations of	Elementary (K-2)	Warning- Conference	Conference- Detention	Detention- 2 ISS			
	School Rules	Elementary (3-5)	Warning- 1 ISS	Conference - 3 ISS	1 - 5 ISS	State Report		
				*Tribunal may be scheduled.				

^{*} Consequences for student incidents will be determined at the discretion of the Principal, considering the specific circumstances of each case. The assigned consequences may vary depending on other applicable codes involved in the incident.

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended from bus transportation

Unsafe School Choice Option (14)

14 AGGRAVATED BATTERY TO EMPLOYEE; AGGRAVATED BATTERY TO STUDENT; AGGRAVATED CHILD MOLESTATION; AGGRAVATED SEXUAL BATTERY; AGGRAVATED SODOMY; ARMED ROBBERY; FIRST DEGREE ARSON; KIDNAPPING; MURDER; RAPE; OR VOLUNTARY MANSLAUGHTER

Disposition:

- Immediate suspension for one to nine school days.
- Tribunal will be scheduled, with recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion.
- If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, student will be suspended or expelled from bus transportation.
- Students who violate this section of the Code of Conduct will not be eligible for redemptive practices.

In conjunction with the Principal and the Office of School Leadership and Operations, students individually victimized by any such documented incident may seek a school transfer under Unsafe School Choice Options (USCO) provisions. REPORTING CCSD Police, District Attorney, State Report, Federal Report

Code	Violation	Level	1 st Offense	2 nd Offense	3 rd Offense	Reporting	
l l	Unsafe School Choice Option	Elementary (K-5)	1-9 OSS	N/A	N/A	Police and District	
	·		**Not *** Students individually vio	*Tribunal will be scheduled eligible for redemptive pro ctimized by any such docu Unsafe School Choice Opt	l. octices. mented incident may seek a	Attorney and State Report and	

^{*} If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student may be suspended or expelled from bus transportation

Discipline-Related Information

Appendix A: CCSD Student Dress Code

The purpose of a dress code is to promote a safe and orderly learning environment in our schools while preparing all students for later success in the workplace. The District's Student Dress Code was developed through the direction of the Superintendent and with the cooperation of parents, students, teachers and administrators. The following regulations regarding the dress code apply to students while on school grounds, while remote learning, while participating in school extracurricular activities, or while on any transportation vehicle owned or used by CCSD. Reasonable exceptions are permitted for religious practices and beliefs.

- 1. Clothing and jewelry must not unreasonably disrupt the learning environment. Clothing and jewelry depicting or promoting vulgarity, alcohol, tobacco, marijuana, other controlled substances, pornography, nudity, sexual acts, profanity, gang identifiers, and hate speech are prohibited. Any other clothing or jewelry that creates an actual disruption (in the judgment of the principal) is prohibited.
- 2. Hooded shirts/sweatshirts may be worn. The hood must be removed from covering the head during school hours and while on campus. Headwear that obscures a student's face, neck, and ears is prohibited.
- 3. Shorts and skirts must be reasonable in length, appropriate for the school environment, and visible at all times
- 4. Clothing must completely cover private parts, undergarments, and buttocks. Clothing must completely cover the midriff.
- 5. Strapless garments must be worn with a jacket or similar clothing.

Descriptor Code: IFBG

Appendix B: CCSD Acceptable Use Policy BOARD POLICY Internet Acceptable Use

The Cherokee County Board of Education recognizes that electronic media, such as the Internet, offers vast, diverse, and unique resources to both students and teachers that should promote educational excellence in our schools. The intent of this Policy is to help ensure that all uses of the Cherokee County School District's (School District) Internet connection are for support of education and research and are consistent with the goals and educational philosophy of the School District.

I. INTERNET PROTECTION

The School District will utilize a required technology protection measure as defined in the Children's Internet Protection Act (CIPA). To the extent practicable, this technology protection measure will restrict access to visual depictions that are obscene, pornographic or harmful to minors, as defined in CIPA. Subject to administrative approval, technology protection measures may be disabled or minimized only for bona fide research or other lawful purposes.

All of the School District's Internet users are subject to the following rules and regulations:

II. STANDARDS FOR USAGE

- 1) Acceptable Use: The purpose of the school Network/Internet is to support research and education in and among academic institutions in the United States and the world by providing access to unique resources and the opportunity for collaborative work. The use of the network must be consistent with the educational objectives of the School District. Transmission of any material in violation of any U.S., or state regulation or School District Policy is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to the following: copyrighted material, threatening or obscene material or material protected by trade secret. Use for commercial activities or product advertisement is not acceptable unless approved by the School District. Use for political lobbying is prohibited, however, users may communicate with elected officials to express an opinion on political issues. All users will follow Internet Safety Guidelines developed by the School District.
- 2) Privileges: Each user who receives access to the Internet must first participate in an Internet safety/acceptable use Policy training session. The use of the Internet is a privilege, not a right, and inappropriate use will result in a restriction of those privileges and may result in additional administrative disciplinary action. Also, the School District network administrator may close an account at any time as deemed necessary for the safety of the users and for the security and integrity of the School District's Network/Internet services.
- 3) Security: Security on any computer system is a high priority, especially when the system involves many users. Passwords provide a level of security and must not be shared. Unauthorized attempts to logon to a Network/Internet as a network administrator or other system user may result in cancellation/denial of user privileges. Privileges. Any user(s) identified as a security risk or having a history of problems with other computer systems may be denied access to the Network/Internet services throughout the School District. If a security problem on the Network/Internet is suspected, users are required to notify the School District's Division of Technology and Information Services as soon as possible.
- **4) Network/Internet Use Behavior Standards**: All internet users are expected to abide by the following guidelines. These standards of behavior include, but are not limited to the following:
 - a. Illegal activities are strictly prohibited.
 - i. Violation of O.C.G.A. § 16-9-93 as it pertains to computer theft, computer trespass and computer invasion of privacy, computer forgery and computer password disclosure
 - ii. Violation of O.C.G.A. § 16-11-37.1 as it pertains to dissemination of information through a computer or computer network of information, any picture, photograph, drawing or verbal description designed to encourage, solicit or promote terroristic acts and/or threats
 - b. Submitting, publishing or displaying profanity, vulgarities, defamatory language, intentionally inaccurate information or inappropriate language is prohibited.
 - c. Use of an identity other than the user's own is prohibited.
 - d. Publishing personal information about students such as full name, address, phone number or social security number is prohibited.

- e. Electronic mail (e-mail), instant messages and other forms of messaging using District resources are not private. Inappropriate or illegal messages will be reported to the proper authorities.
- f. A user will not intentionally and without authority spread computer viruses, vandalize the data, infiltrate systems, damage hardware or software, or in any way disrupt the use of the School District network. A student enrolled in a cybersecurity pathway course will not be in violation of this Policy when acting at the direction of the cybersecurity teacher(s). The teacher(s) of a cybersecurity pathway course will not be in violation of this Policy when acting within the guidelines for cybersecurity pathway courses established by the Superintendent.
- g. Engaging in non-educational games and monopolizing resource time and materials is prohibited.
- h. All communications and information accessible via the network should be assumed to be subject to copyright law. The user is responsible for checking for copyrighted or licensing agreements. Data received through the Internet is subject to the same rules of documentation as traditional information. Credit is to be given for all material used in research.
- i. Copying or downloading software illegally from network sources, disks, or other electronic material to another computer is prohibited. Software installation must be approved by the School District's Division of Technology and Information Services.
- j. Use of the Internet to access inappropriate matter is prohibited. This includes, but is not limited to the materials that are: obscene, sexually explicit, threatening, abusive, harassing, illegally damaging to another person's reputation and/or demeaning to genders, gender identity, sexual orientation, race, ethnicity, religion and national origins, contrary to the School District's Policy on harassment.
- k. An authorized user will be ultimately responsible for all activity under their account and password. Accounts will be used only by the authorized user for the purposes specified.
- I. Employee generated files are the property of the School District and may be accessed by appropriate authorized system personnel.
- m. Local, state or federal officials may obtain access to electronic communications in conjunction with investigations or other purposes. In addition, messages sent over the electronic network may be subject to disclosure under the Open Records Act.
- n. It will be the responsibility of all members of the School District staff to supervise and monitor usage of the computer, network device and access to the Internet in accordance with this Policy, the Children's Internet Protection Act and the Protecting Children in the 21st Century Act.
- 5) Disclaimer: The School District makes no warranties of any kind, whether expressed or implied, for the service it is providing. The School District will not be responsible for any damages a user suffers. This includes loss of data resulting from delays, service interruptions and exposure to offensive or threatening material. Use of any information obtained via the Network/Internet is at each user's own risk. The School District specifically denies any responsibility for the accuracy or quality of any information obtained through its services.

ADOPTED: August 21, 2008 REVISED: September 16, 2021

Cherokee County Board of Education

Appendix C: GA Code Relative to Compulsory Attendance (§20-2-690.1.)

- (a) Mandatory attendance in a public school, private school, or home school program shall be required for children between their sixth and sixteenth birthdays. Such mandatory attendance shall not be required where the child has successfully completed all requirements for a high school diploma.
- (b) Every parent, guardian, or other person residing within this state having control or charge of any child or children during the ages of mandatory attendance as required in subsection (a) of this Code section shall enroll and send such child or children to a public school, a private school, or a home study program that meets the requirements for a public school, a private school, or a home study program; and such child shall be responsible for enrolling in and attending a public school, a private school, or a home study program that meets the requirements for a public school, a private school, or a home study program under such penalty for noncompliance with this subsection as is provided in Chapter 11 of Title 15, unless the child's failure to enroll and attend is caused by the child's parent, guardian, or other person, in which case the parent, guardian, or other person alone shall be responsible; provided, however, that tests and physical exams for military service and the National Guard and such other approved absences shall be excused absences. The requirements of this subsection shall apply to a child during the ages of mandatory attendance as required in subsection (a) of this Code section who has been assigned by a local board of education or its delegate to attend an alternative public school program established by that local board of education, including an alternative public school program provided for in Code Section 20-2-154.1, regardless of whether such child has been suspended or expelled from another public school program by that local board of education or its delegate, and to the parent, guardian, or other person residing in this state who has control or charge of such child. Nothing in this Code section shall be construed to require a local board of education or its delegate to assign a child to attend an alternative public school program rather than suspending or expelling the child.
- (c) Any parent, guardian, or other person residing in this state who has control or charge of a child or children and who violates this Code section shall be guilty of a misdemeanor and, upon conviction thereof, shall be subject to a fine of not less than \$25.00 and not greater than \$100.00, imprisonment not to exceed 30 days, community service, or any combination of such penalties, at the discretion of the court having jurisdiction. Each day's absence from school in violation of this part after the child's school system notifies the parent, guardian, or other person who has control or charge of a child of five unexcused days of absence for a child shall constitute a separate offense. After two reasonable attempts to notify the parent, guardian, or other person who has control or charge of a child of five unexcused days of absence without response, the school system shall send a notice to such parent, guardian, or other person by certified mail, return receipt requested, or first-class mail. Prior to any action to commence judicial proceedings to impose a penalty for violating this subsection on a parent, guardian, or other person residing in this state who has control or charge of a child or children, a school system shall send a notice to such parent, guardian, or other person by certified mail, return receipt requested. Public schools shall provide to the parent, guardian, or other person having control or charge of each child enrolled in public school a written summary of possible consequences and penalties for failing to comply with compulsory attendance under this Code section for children and their parents, guardians, or other persons having control or charge of children. The parent, guardian, or other person who has control or charge of a child or children shall sign a statement indicating receipt of such written statement of possible consequences and penalties; children who are age ten years or older by September 1 shall sign a statement indicating receipt of such written statement of possible consequences and penalties. After two reasonable attempts by the school to secure such signature or signatures, the school shall be considered to be in compliance with this subsection if it sends a copy of the statement, via certified mail, return receipt requested, or first-class mail, to such parent, guardian, or other person who has control or charge of a child or children. Public schools shall retain signed copies of statements through the end of the school year.
- (d) Local school superintendents in the case of private schools, the Department of Education in the case of home study programs, and visiting teachers and attendance officers in the case of public schools shall have authority and it shall be their duty to file proceedings in court to enforce this subpart. The Department of Education shall coordinate with local school superintendents with respect to attendance records and notification for students in home study programs.

Appendix D: Guidelines for the Teacher Removal of a Student from Class

I. Introduction

The District fully supports the provisions of GA Code § 20-2-738, which provides that a teacher will have the authority to remove from class a student who repeatedly or substantially disrupts the learning process. Consideration must be given to disciplinary options available through the school, the district, other public entities or community organizations. Care must be given to ensure that the status of IEP students is maintained. This option of a teacher removing a student from class should be used within the context of the School Board's Code of Conduct that is followed by all students and staff.

II. Guidelines for Classroom Teachers

- A. Teachers may remove a student from class for either: (1) Substantial disruption of class or acts that pose immediate threats to safety; and (2) repeated disruptive classroom behavior. Prior written reports must be on file identifying the student as a "chronic disciplinary problem".
- B. Teacher must discuss the matter with the Principal (designee) and file a report describing the student behavior in not more than one page. This report must be filed by the end of the school day on which the removal occurs or at the beginning of the next school day.
- C. After discussions, if the Principal (designee) seeks to return the student to the teacher's class and the teacher withholds consent, then a Placement Review Committee decides the matter.
- D. Any teacher may be required to complete professional development to improve classroom management skills if the teacher has more than two students returned by a Placement Review Committee because the class is deemed to be the best available alternative for the student. The Principal will derive the plan in consultation with the teacher to include identification and remediation of academic and behavioral student needs or other instructional skills.

III. Guidelines for Principals

- A. The Principal (designee) will discuss the matter with the teacher and student by the end of the day or the beginning of the next school day.
- B. Students will retain all due process rights and safeguards. The student will be given the reason(s) for the removal along with an opportunity to present an explanation of the situation.
- C. After receiving written notice from the teacher that a student is to be removed, the Principal (or designee) will within one day send the parents/guardian notification that the student was removed from class, a copy of the report filed by the teacher and information on how the Principal (designee) may be contacted.
- D. After the above discussion, the student may be returned to class if the teacher gives consent. This return does not limit the Principal (designee) from administering appropriate disciplinary action as warranted.
- E. If the teacher withholds consent, the Principal (designee) will decide on an appropriate temporary placement by the end of the first day following the removal from class. This temporary placement should provide the least disruption possible taking into account the severity of the infraction, past behavior of the student, need for special services and the availability of alternative settings. This action should be communicated to parents/guardians and the teacher.
- F. The Principal (designee) convenes a meeting of the Placement Review Committee.
- G. The Principal (designee) informs the parents/guardians and teacher of the Placement Review Committee decision.

IV. Guidelines for Placement Review Committees

- A. Each school will have one or more Placement Review Committees. The purpose of the committee is to determine the placement of a student when a teacher withholds consent to the return of a student to the teacher's class.
- B. A committee will be composed of three members. The faculty will choose two teachers to serve and one teacher as an alternate. The Principal will choose one member of the professional staff to serve. The teacher that withholds consent to readmit may not serve on the committee.
- C. The Placement Review Committee will have authority to do the following: (a) return the student to the teacher's class upon determining that such placement is the best or only available alternative; and (b) refer the student to the Principal (designee) for other appropriate action.

- D. The Placement Review Committee will meet by the end of the second day after the removal of the student from class and will issue a decision in writing by the end of the third day following the removal by the teacher.
- E. If the decision is not to return the student to the class from which they were removed, the Principal (designee) will use prescribed procedures outlined in the Cherokee County Code of Conduct such as:
 - placement in another classroom
 - assignment to In-School Suspension
 - assignment to Alternative School
 - external suspension not to exceed 10 total school days for the incident
 - referral to an alternative program through a disciplinary panel
 - combination of the aforementioned dispositions.
- F. The Principal (designee) may return the student to the class from which they were removed upon successful completion of the assigned intervention(s) or consequence(s). This action should be communicated to the teacher and parents/guardians.

V. Staff Development

Members of the Placement Review Committees will be provided training regarding the procedure for a teacher removing a student from the classroom and School Board Policy and Code of Conduct.

<u>Appendix E: School Board Policy Regarding Harassment</u> Board Policy

Board Policy Descriptor Code: JCAC Harassment

The Cherokee County Board of Education prohibits discrimination and harassment based upon "Constitutionally-Protected Differences" and other legally protected statuses (e.g. race, age, color, religion, national origin, disability or any other constitutionally protected class or status). As such, it is the Policy of the District to address such complaints at the lowest level of administration in order to quickly and efficiently resolve all such matters. Due to the May 6, 2020 amendment to Title IX, Board Policy JCAC will no longer address sexual harassment. For the Cherokee County Board of Education's Policy and Grievance Procedures on sexual harassment, please refer to JCAC (2), which specifically addresses sexual harassment as defined in Title IX.

All employees are responsible for prevention of harassment and discrimination against students/employees, including the responsibility to report any conduct which they believe to be in violation of this Policy. No person will be subject to retaliation or reprisal for making a good faith complaint under this Policy or for participating in an investigation.

This Policy establishes the role and responsibility of the applicable Title Coordinator(s) ("Coordinator") and the role of the Chief of Operations (COO) in action steps and the collection and analysis of reporting data in this regard.

The Superintendent will also develop administrative checklists to aid in investigations.

I. DEFINITION

Harassment and discrimination may include any conduct which has the effect of unreasonably interfering with a student's participation in an educational program or activity, including conduct by school employees, students or others. Examples may include racially offensive jokes, slurs or comments; different treatment of students based upon Constitutionally-Protected Differences and/or other legal protected statuses; display or communication of racially offensive photographs, writing or materials; or conditioning educational benefits on a student's participation in, or reaction to, such conduct. Discipline and/or supportive measures may be imposed for such conduct without regard to whether it rises to the level of a violation of law.

II. COMPLAINT PROCEDURES

Complaints made to the District regarding alleged discrimination, harassment or retaliation for complaints about, or opposition to discrimination or harassment will be processed in accordance with the following procedure:

- 1. Any student or other person with a complaint alleging a violation as described above will promptly notify the Coordinator, as annually appointed by the Superintendent, and/or Principal of the school or work site location supervisor attended by the person believed to have suffered discrimination/harassment. If a report is made to a Principal or work location supervisor, the Principal or work location supervisor will forward the complaint to the Coordinator. The complainant need not be the victim of the discrimination/harassment but may be any person aware of the conduct.
- 2. Upon receipt of a discrimination/harassment complaint, the Coordinator will (a) facilitate a prompt investigation of the complaint, (b) take any interim action necessary to protect students, staff or operations of the school or work location pending the result of the investigation, and (c) make any necessary reporting of the allegations. Said investigation will consist at a minimum of interviewing the complainant, accused person(s) and persons with direct knowledge of the alleged events. Said investigation will be concluded as soon as practicable, and generally within fifteen (15) business days (defined as days when the District Central Office is open for business) of receipt of the complaint. Upon completion of the investigation the Coordinator will initiate such remedial actions as are necessary to prevent any further harassment. Such steps may include: counseling, suspension, expulsion or any other remedial action deemed appropriate to address and eliminate further discrimination/harassment. Upon completion of the investigation the Coordinator will notify appropriate parties (which may include the alleged victim(s), accused and/or their parents or legal guardians) in writing of the substance of the investigation and remedial measures to be taken pending any appeal. The Coordinator will retain, review and analyze the investigative file of each complaint and will report the results of the review and analysis annually to the Superintendent.

- 3. The complainant may seek a review of the initial decision by written request received by the Coordinator within five (5) business days of the date of the decision.
- 4. Upon timely written request, the Coordinator will forward a copy of the investigative file to the COO. The COO or designee will have up to fifteen (15) business days to review the appeal, investigative file and the previous decision and determine, if additional investigation is warranted, any change in the remedial action recommended. The COO or designee will promptly notify appropriate parties of the appeal decision.
- 5. The decision of the COO or his/her designee will be the final decision under this Policy. Additional due process will be provided for any disciplinary measures as required by law.

The complainant retains at all times the right to contact the Office of Civil Rights or the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission with regard to any allegations that the District has violated any law.

This Policy will be distributed to all students annually. Additionally, the Coordinator and other employees designated by the Superintendent will receive appropriate training in investigating, remediating and analyzing complaints of discrimination/harassment on an annual basis.

*Appropriate Federal agencies promulgate regulation from time to time to implement Federal Laws prohibiting discrimination in schools and the workplace. To the extent that this Policy is inconsistent with or conflicts with any of those regulations the current regulation controls and the part or parts of this Policy inconsistent with or in conflict with those regulation will be rescinded.

ADOPTED: August 2, 2001 REVISED: November 19, 2020

Cherokee County Board of Education

Appendix E: (II): School Board Policy Regarding Sexual Harassment

Board Policy Descriptor Code: JCAC (2)

Sexual Harassment

The District adheres to all federal, state and local civil rights laws prohibiting discrimination in education. As a recipient of federal financial assistance for education activities, the District is required by Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 to ensure that all of its education programs and activities do not discriminate on the basis of sex, gender or gender identity. The District also prohibits retaliation against any person opposing discrimination or participating in any discrimination investigation or complaint process.

This Policy is intended to reflect the requirements of the new federal regulations pertaining to Title IX of the Education Amendments Act of 1972, which became effective on August 14, 2020. The Grievance Procedures included in this supplemental Policy are structured according to requirements of the new Title IX regulations.

While all forms of discrimination and harassment are prohibited in the District and addressed under Board Policy JCAC, the purpose of this supplemental policy is to address, and only to address, sexual harassment as defined in Title IX that occurs within the educational programs and activities of the District, and to provide a grievance process for investigating and reaching a final determination of responsibility for a formal complaint of sexual harassment.

This Policy establishes the roles and responsibilities of the applicable Title IX Investigator(s), Title IX Coordinator, Decision-Maker and Appeals Decision-Maker. The Superintendent of Schools will also develop administrative guidelines and checklists to aid investigations.

I. DEFINITION

Sexual harassment (Title IX Prohibited Conduct) is conduct on the basis of sex (including, without limitation, gender, sexual orientation and/or gender identity), occurring in the District's education program or activity that satisfies one or more of the following:

- 1. Unwelcome sex-based/related conduct occurring in the United States determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive AND objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the education program or activity (this standard requires consideration of all the facts and circumstances, including, but not limited to, the ages and disability statuses of the harasser and victim and the number of individuals involved and their authority); OR
- 2. Sexual assault, dating violence, domestic violence or stalking as defined in the United States as defined in state or federal law.

Behaviors that constitute sexual harassment may include, but are not limited to: Sexually suggestive remarks or jokes; verbal harassment or abuse; displaying or distributing sexually suggestive pictures, in whatever form (e.g., drawings, photographs, videos, irrespective of format); sexually suggestive gesturing, including touching oneself in a sexually suggestive manner in front of others; harassing or sexually suggestive or offensive messages that are written or electronic; subtle or direct propositions for sexual favors or activities; touching of a sexual nature or groping; and teasing or name-calling related to sexual characteristics or the belief or perception that an individual is not conforming to expected gender roles or conduct. Note: incidents of the above conduct would still need to satisfy one or both of the criteria in paragraphs 1-2 of this definition.

II. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

The Title IX Grievance Process is initiated by way of a Formal Complaint ("complaint" or "formal complaint") filed by the Complainant, the Complainant's parent/guardian, or the Title IX Coordinator.

A. Formal Complaint Requirements

At a minimum, a formal complaint must:

1. Contain the name and address of the Complainant and the student's parent or guardian if the complainant is a minor student;

- 2. Describe the alleged sexual harassment in sufficient detail to include the known identities of persons involved, the conduct allegedly constituting sexual harassment and the date and location of the incident.
- 3. Request an investigation of the matter, and
- 4. Be signed by the Complainant, Complainant's parent or Title IX Coordinator, as applicable.

The complaint may be filed with the Title IX Coordinator in person, by mail or by email. Complaint forms may be obtained from the Title IX Coordinator, the District's Student Code of Conduct or on the District's websites. The Title IX Coordinator may be contacted in person, by mail, by telephone or by email, using the contact information contained within the Student Code of Conduct or posted on the District's website. Unless otherwise designated by the Superintendent and posted on the District's Title IX website notice, the District Title IX Coordinator shall be the Executive Director of Administrative Leadership (EDAL) whose office is located at 1205 Bluffs Parkway, Canton, GA 30114, general phone number 770.479.1871.

B. Initial Steps and Notice of Formal Complaint

- 1. The Title IX Coordinator will provide a Notice of Formal Complaint to the Complainant and the Complainant's parent/guardian, and to the Respondent (if known) and the Respondent's parent/guardian within five calendar days of receiving a Formal Complaint, which will include the following:
 - a. The District's Title IX Grievance Process Administrative Guidelines;
 - b. A notice of the right to pursue informal resolution provided both the Complainant and Respondent agree;
 - c. The Rights and Responsibilities of Parties and Witnesses in Title IX Investigation;
 - d. The specific allegations of sexual harassment including any additional information obtained by the Title IX Coordinator;
 - e. A statement that the Respondent is presumed not responsible for the alleged conduct and that a determination regarding responsibility will be made at the conclusion of the grievance process;
 - f. Notice that each party may have an advisor of their choice, who may be, but is not required to be an attorney;
 - g. Notice that each party is entitled to inspect and review evidence; and
 - h. A reference to the District's Code of Conduct that prohibits knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information.
- 2. The Title IX Coordinator will then examine the allegations in the Formal Complaint, to determine whether even if assumed true, the allegations are sufficient to sustain a finding of sexual harassment under this Policy.
- 3. The Title IX Coordinator will contact the Complainant to discuss and offer supportive measures. The Title IX Coordinator may contact the Respondent to discuss, and or impose, non-disciplinary supportive measures.
- 4. If the Formal Complaint fails to satisfy the definition of sexual harassment in this Policy, the Complaint will be dismissed by the Title Coordinator. If a Compliant is dismissed, the decision to dismiss the Compliant may be appealed in accordance with the procedures described in Section E. Appeals of this policy to the Chief Operations Officer (COO) of the District who shall act as the Appeals Decision-Maker. The COO's office is located at 1205 Bluffs Parkway, Canton, GA 30114, general phone number 770.479.1871.
- 5. If the Formal Complaint is not dismissed or informally resolved, the Title IX Coordinator will designate a school-based Title IX Investigator (Title Investigator), to conduct an investigation into the allegations. The school Principal or his/her designee will serve as the Title Investigator.

C. Investigation

- 1. The Title Investigator will:
 - a. Provide an equal opportunity for the parties to present witnesses, and other inculpatory and exculpatory evidence;
 - b. Provide the parties with the opportunity to be accompanied to any related meeting or proceeding by the advisor of their choice:
 - c. Provide, to a party (e.g., Respondent, Complainant, parent/guardian and/or advisor, as appropriate), written notice of the date, time, location, participants and purpose of investigative interviews, or other meetings, with sufficient time for the party to prepare to participate within the timeframes established within this Policy; and,

- d. Provide both parties an equal opportunity to inspect and review any evidence submitted and/or obtained as part of the investigation that is directly related to the allegations raised in a Formal Complaint.
- 2. The Title Investigator may collect relevant evidence, other information and may also interview parties and/or witnesses. In addition, a Complainant or Respondent may:
 - a. Submit evidence to the Title Investigator;
 - b. Submit a list of witnesses to be interviewed by the Title Investigator; and/or
 - c. Request that the Title Investigator attempt to collect non-privileged information not accessible to the requesting Party.
- 3. At the conclusion of the investigation and response timeline, the Title Investigator will prepare a written investigative report.
- 4. The Title Investigator will provide the investigative report to the Title IX Coordinator, to each party and each party's advisor, if any.
- 5. The Title Investigator will endeavor to complete the investigation and provide the Investigative Report within one calendar month of the date the Written Notice of Formal Complaint is sent to the Parties. With the Title IX Coordinator's express permission, this timeframe may be extended in complex matters or matters with multiple witnesses to give the Title Investigator enough time to gather relevant evidence and schedule witness interviews.
- 6. The Title IX Coordinator will forward the investigative report and all evidence collected by the Title Investigator to the Decision-Maker for consideration and decision.

D. Decision-Maker

- 1. The Decision-Maker is the individual with the responsibility of making determinations of responsibility with respect to formal complaints of sexual harassment in accordance with the Title IX Grievance Process. The Decision-Maker will have adequate training and will not be the Appeal Decision-Maker, the Title Investigator(s) or the Title IX Coordinator. Unless otherwise designated by the Superintendent and posted on the District Title IX website notice, the District's Title IX Decision-Maker will be the other Executive Director of Administrative Leadership (EDAL II) whose office is located at 1205 Bluffs Parkway, Canton, GA 30114, general phone number 770.479.1871.
- 2. After the Title Investigator has concluded the collection of evidence and provided the Investigative Report, the Decision-Maker will afford each party 10 calendar days to submit written, relevant questions to the Decision-Maker for any party or witness.
- 3. The Decision-Maker may omit any questions as not relevant. Should the Decision-Maker exclude a question, the Decision-Maker will explain to the party proposing the questions why the question(s) was not relevant.
- 4. Questions and answers considered by the Decision-Maker should be included in the Decision-Maker's Written Determination of Responsibility. Questions not posed as being irrelevant along with a rationale regarding the question's relevance will also be included in the Decision-Maker's Written Determination of Responsibility.
- 5. The Decision-Maker will then provide the relevant questions to the party/witness, with copies to each party, and provide no less than 10 calendar days for written responses, likewise to be provided to each party.
- 6. The Decision-Maker will then provide five calendar days each for supplementary, limited follow-up questions and five calendar days for answers and may provide for additional rounds of follow-up questions, as long as the provision is extended to both parties equally.
- 7. The standard of proof to be used for Formal Complaints in determining whether a violation has occurred and/or that the Respondent is responsible shall be the preponderance of the evidence standard, which is only met when the Complainant convinces the Decision-Maker that there is a greater than 50% chance that the claim is true (i.e., more likely than not).

- 8. The Decision-Maker must issue a Written Determination of Responsibility within 10 calendar days after the close of the period for responses to the last round of follow-up questions.
- 9. The Decision-Maker may impose disciplinary sanctions and remedies if the Written Determination of Responsibility substantiates the allegations contained in the Formal Complaint.

E. Appeals

Either party may appeal the Decision-Maker's Written Determination of Responsibility or the dismissal of a Formal Complaint by notifying the Chief Operations Officer (COO) in writing ("written appeal") with a copy of the appeal to the Title IX Coordinator. The written appeal must be received by the COO within 10 calendar days of the Decision-Maker issuing the Written Determination of Responsibility or the written notice of dismissal being communicated to the parties.

The Appeals Decision-Maker has the responsibility to decide any appeal with respect to formal complaints of sexual harassment in accordance with the Title IX Grievance Process. The Appeals Decision-Maker will have adequate training, be free from conflict of interest and will not be the Decision-Maker, the Title Investigator(s) or the Title IX Coordinator.

For the purpose of this Policy, unless otherwise designated by the Superintendent and posted on the District's Title IX website notice, the District' Appeals Decision-Maker will be the Chief Operations Officer (COO) whose office is located at 1205 Bluffs Parkway, Canton, GA 30114, general phone number 770.479.1871.

- 1. Within three school days of receipt of the written appeal, the Appeals Decision-Maker will provide a Notice of Appeal to each party and to the Title IX Coordinator, with a copy of the written appeal.
- 2. Each party will have five school days from the date the Notice of Appeal is delivered to the parties to submit a written statement ("appeal statement") in support of, or challenging, the determination of responsibility or dismissal with copies to Title IX Coordinator and other party.
- 3. The Appeals Decision-Maker may refer an appealed issue back to a prior point in the grievance process for clarification and/or further investigation with written notice to the parties and the Title IX Coordinator.
- 4. The Appeals Decision-Maker will provide a written appeals decision within 10 calendar days after considering the record and the parties' appeal statements.

F. Timeframe of Grievance Process

The District will make a good faith effort to conduct a fair, impartial grievance process in a timely manner designed to provide all parties with a prompt and equitable resolution. It is expected that in most cases, the District will seek to complete the investigation and make a determination within 80 calendar days from the filing of a Formal Complaint. In any event, the District will not compromise a thorough and fair process in order to meet the 80-day timeframe from the filing of a Formal Complaint to the conclusion of the investigation and determination of responsibility by the Decision-Maker. If any party chooses to appeal the outcome, the timeframes below provide for an additional 30-day period to submit, respond to and for the Appeals Decision-Maker to make a decision regarding the appeal. If any deadline under the guidelines set forth below falls on a weekend or holiday, there will be an automatic extension to the next business day.

If the Parties elect to engage in an Informal Resolution, the timeframes below will be suspended during the pendency of that process.

A person may also file a complaint with the appropriate federal, state or local agency within the time frame required by law. Depending upon the nature of the complaint, the appropriate agency may be the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), Office for Civil Rights (OCR) of the U.S Department of Education, the Department of Justice and/or the Georgia Department of Education.

Office for Civil Rights, Atlanta Office U.S. Department of Education 61 Forsyth Street S.W., Suite 19T10 Atlanta, GA 30303-8927 Telephone: 404.974.9406 Facsimile: 404.974.9471 Email: OCR.Atlanta@ed.gov	Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Atlanta District Office Sam Nunn Atlanta Federal Center 100 Alabama Street, SW, Suite 4R30 Atlanta, GA 30303 United States
U.S. Department of Justice Civil Rights Division 950 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Housing and Civil Enforcement Section, NWB Washington, D.C. 20530	Georgia Department of Education 205 Jesse Hill Jr. Drive SE Atlanta, GA 30334 Local 404.656.2800 Toll Free: 800.311.3627 (GA) Fax: 404.651.8737 Email: askdoe@gadoe.org

Within any resolution process related to this Policy, the District will provide reasonable accommodations to persons with disabilities and religious accommodations, when that accommodation is consistent with state and federal law.

This Policy will be distributed to all students annually. Additionally, the Title IX Investigator(s), Title IX Coordinator, Decision-Maker and Appeals Decision-Maker and other employees designated by the Superintendent will receive appropriate training in investigating, remediating and analyzing complaints of sexual harassment on an annual basis.

*Appropriate Federal agencies promulgate regulation from time to time to implement Federal Laws prohibiting discrimination in schools and the workplace. To the extent that this Policy is inconsistent with or conflicts with any of those regulations, the current regulation controls and the part or parts of this Policy inconsistent with or in conflict with those regulations will be rescinded.

APPROVED: November 19, 2020

Cherokee County Board of Education

Appendix F: Harassment/Discrimination Complaint Form

HARASSMENT/DISCRIMINATION COMPLAINT FORM

Name of person sub	jected to I	narassment/d	discrimination:				
Complaining party (f different	than above):	_				
Person(s) accused o	r involved		_				
Type of harassment	/discrimina	ation: (check	all that may apply):				
Gender/Sex	Age	Race	National Origin	Color	Disability	Religion	Other
Describe events lea	ding you to	o complain:					
Dates of these ever	nts (if know	n):					
List any other perso	n who witı	nessed these	events, suffered simil	ar acts, or kno	ws something a	bout your con	nplaint:
Briefly, how has this	affected y	you?					
Any other facts you	believe ar	e important:					
Signature				D	ate		
Student/employee	contact inf	ormation (tel	ephone/email)				
Received by				D	ate		

Appendix G: CCSD Anti-Bullying Provisions for Local Schools

The following provisions serve as administrative guidelines for schools in addressing anti-bullying provisions. In conjunction with statutory requirements contained within GA Code § 20-2-751.4, these guidelines provide school stakeholders with existing provisions regarding the District's continued efforts to eliminate all forms of bullying within the scope of its authority and jurisdiction.

Anti-Bullying Statement (should be posted at local school sites)

The District expressly prohibits the bullying of any person, by any means, at school, on school property or at school-related functions.

Defining Bullying and Cyberbullying as an Infraction.

The current School Board's Code of Conduct defines bullying as the following:

- Any willful attempt or threat to inflict injury on another person, when accompanied by an apparent present ability to do so;
- Any intentional display of force such as that which would give the victim reason to fear or expect immediate bodily harm; or,
- Any intentional written, verbal or physical act, which a reasonable person would perceive as being intended to threaten, harass or intimidate. Such acts could include causing the following:
 - o physical or visible bodily harm;
 - o substantial damage to property;
 - o disruption of school;
 - o substantially interferes with the student's education;
 - o is so severe/persistent/pervasive that it creates an intimidating or threatening educational environment; or,
 - o has the effect of substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school.

Notes Relative to Identifying Bullying Behavior

- These actions are prohibited, by any means, at school, on school property, at school bus stops or at school-related functions. This statement is inclusive of the use of technology or other equipment owned by the District and/or located at a school for the purposes of bullying another student.
- These actions may not be confined to events that occur on school property, on school vehicles, at designated school bus stops or at school-related functions or activities, or by use of data or software that is accessed through a computer, computer system, computer network or other electronic technology of a local school system.
- Assistance in differentiating bullying from isolated incidents of aggressive, intimidating or threatening behavior is provided by Dr. Dan Olweus (noted researcher in school bullying), who defines bullying as "repeated negative, ill-intentioned behavior by one or more students directed against a student who has difficulty defending him or herself. Most bullying occurs without any apparent provocation on the part of the student who is exposed."

The current School Board's Code of Conduct defines cyberbullying as the following:

- Cyberbullying is defined as bullying via the use of the Internet, interactive and digital technologies (such as computers, PDAs, etc.) and/or mobile telephones that includes the following:
 - o Is directed specifically at students or school personnel
 - o Is maliciously intended for the purpose of threatening the safety of those specified or substantially disrupting the orderly operation of the school, and
 - o Creates a reasonable fear of harm to the students' or school personnel's person or property or has a high likelihood of succeeding in that purpose.

Notes Relative to Identifying Bullying Behavior

- These actions are prohibited at school, on school property, at school bus stops and at school-related functions. This statement is inclusive of the use of technology or other equipment owned by the District and/or located at a school for the purposes of bullying another student.
- These actions may occur on school property, on school vehicles, at designated school bus stops or at schoolrelated functions or activities or by use of data or software that is accessed through a computer, computer
 system, computer network or other electronic technology of the District.

- However, these actions may not be confined to events that occur on school property, on school vehicles, at
 designated school bus stops or at school-related functions or activities, or by use of data or software that is
 accessed through a computer, computer system, computer network or other electronic technology of a local
 school system.
- Electronic communication includes, but is not limited to, any transfer of signs, signals, writings, images, sounds, data or intelligence of any nature transmitted in whole or in part by a wire, radio, electromagnetic, photo electronic or photo optical system.

Consequences for Bullying and Cyberbullying

Consequences for grades K-5:

 Punishment at the discretion of the Principal (The student's age/level of maturity or development should be considered in relation to the offense).

Consequences for grades 6-12:

- First Offense: Punishment at the discretion of the Principal.
- Second Offense: One to nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension. Recommendation for long-term suspension or expulsion may also be made at the discretion of the Principal.
- Three or More Offenses: Nine days of assignment to Alternative School (high school)/In-School Suspension. A recommendation for long-term assignment to Ace Academy or expulsion will be made by the Principal.

If the offense occurs on a bus or at a bus stop, in addition to the school disposition, the student will be suspended from bus transportation. The Principal or designee will also convene a parent/guardian conference in which a behavior contract is entered into by and between the District, the student and the parents or guardian. Such behavior contract may specifically specify, among other things, prohibited behavior, seating assignment or such other limitations or prohibitions as the Principal or designee deems appropriate.

Reporting Bullying

- Any school employee, upon becoming aware that an incident of bullying has occurred by personally witnessing
 the event, or through reporting by students and/or parents, will take appropriate steps to ensure that the
 school's administration is aware of that incident.
- There is no expectation relative to investigations made through an anonymous reporting when the accusations of bullying cannot be substantiated with other sources or witnesses.
- Any student who knowingly files a false report of bullying is guilty of such and will be punished under existing disciplinary provisions.
- Retaliation for the reporting of bullying incidents is expressly prohibited.

Investigating and Documenting Bullying

- Upon receiving a report of a bullying incident, an appropriate, timely investigation will be conducted by the school's administration.
- An administrative investigation will include timely, parental notification of both the victim's parents and the alleged aggressor's parents; appropriate, policy-driven consequences applied to the incident if a bullying incident is determined to have occurred; a safety plan for the victimized student if a bullying incident is determined to have occurred; and, identification of the potential building (or campus) "hot spot," so as to reduce any further potential for repeated incidents of bullying.
- Relative to reporting bullying incidents, schools will maintain compliance with existing State School Board Rule.

Developing/Implementing Bullying Prevention Programs at Local Schools

Each school within the District will develop, or implement an existing, school-wide bullying prevention program based on research-based best practices.

Note: "Best Practices" include the involvement of school stakeholders in the development/implementation of the bullying prevention program, as well as timely, effective school-to-home communications regarding the ongoing success of any such program.

Appendix H: Student Activity Code of Conduct

I. Introduction

The District has determined that participation in interscholastic/extracurricular activities is a privilege for students enrolled in the District. A student participating in such activities is considered to be a school leader and with leadership comes additional responsibility. Consequently, students must adhere to the standards and expectations contained in the District's Activity Code of Conduct. As such, if a student violates these standards, schools may withdraw the privilege of participating in these activities, regardless of whether the violation occurred at a school-related or non-school-related activity. Schools may also withdraw the privilege of participating in these activities if the student violations occur outside of the scope of the activity's "season" or beyond the scope of the school day or year.

II. Student Infractions and Standards of Behavior

<u>Student Infractions</u>: Any student who commits the following infractions may be suspended or permanently dismissed from the team:

- 1.) Hazing other students-school clubs and student organizations will not use hazing or degradation of individual dignity;
- 2.) Missing practice, rehearsal or activities (unless excused by the coach or sponsor);
- 3.) Skipping class and/or truancy;
- 4.) Acting in an unsportsmanlike manner when representing the school;
- 5.) Violating team curfews (as established by the coach or sponsor);
- 6.) Academic dishonesty;
- 7.) Any behavior which results in discipline by the school administration; and
- 8.) Any behavior which, in the opinion of the administration, reflects in a negative manner on the team, activity, athletic program or school.

<u>Standards and Expectations for Behavior</u>: Students participating in interscholastic/extracurricular activities must comply with the following standards and expectations for behavior:

- 1.) Establishing and promoting a positive self-image for the program, school and District;
- 2.) Exhibiting good sportsmanship;
- 3.) Supporting team/activity rules developed by the activity's coaches or sponsors;
- 4.) Adhering to the District's Code of Conduct:
- 5.) Observing all standards and guidelines established by the Georgia High School Association (GHSA) Constitution and by-laws; and
- 6.) Obeying local, State, and Federal laws governing behavior and conduct. *

Note: Provisions for dealing with starred (*) items above are contained in Section V of this document.

III. Dispositions for Student Infractions and Standards of Behavior

Dispositions for student infractions and violations of standards and expectations of behavior include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Additional practice or conditioning time;
- Conferencing between sponsor/parent or sponsor/student athlete;
- Loss of position or awards privileges;
- Suspension and/or removal from team.

IV. Suspensions for Student Infractions and Standards of Behavior

<u>Applying Suspensions</u>: Relative to suspensions, progressive discipline processes will be utilized to create the expectation that the degree of discipline will be in proportion to the severity of the behavior, as well as consideration given to each student's previous discipline history and other relative factors.

1st Offense: Amount of suspension will be at the discretion of the Principal

2nd Offense: Suspension will be a minimum of twice the suspension for the first offense

3rd Offense: Permanent suspension

<u>Reporting Suspensions</u>: Parent/guardian will be notified of the student's suspension. A suspension report will be filed with the Office of Student Activities and Athletics.

<u>Transferring of Suspended Student Athletes</u>: Students suspended from activities will not regain eligibility by transferring to another school within the District.

V. Dispositions and Guidelines for Chemical Use and/or Student Arrests

Reporting of Chemical Use and/or Student Arrests: A student (or his/her parent/guardian) is responsible for informing a school official, which may include the Principal, Athletic Director or his/her Head Coach or sponsor, of misconduct involving chemical use and/or a student arrest. This report must occur within five calendar days of the incident or the student faces disciplinary action up to, and including, partial or permanent suspension.

<u>Confirming Student Arrests</u>: Student chemical use and/or arrests that are verified through a reliable source (school administrator, teacher, coach/sponsor, staff member, parent of involved student, District Police Department, etc.) will be appropriately investigated by the school administration or designee.

<u>Penalties for Chemical Use, Alcohol/Drug Related and/or Other Non-Felony Offenses</u>: An athlete who is in violation of Chemical Use and/or arrested for, charged with, or found guilty of a misdemeanor will receive the consequences as outlined below:

1st Offense: The student will lose a minimum of 30% of the current season or the next season in which the

athlete competes. The penalty will be immediately assessed to the athlete's next competition. If the offense happens prior to the season starting, the athlete may be permitted to try-out for the activity but will then serve the suspension at the start of the season. During the suspension, the student may practice with the team if the coach/school permits. Practicing and team travel

during the suspension is a local school decision.

2nd Offense: The student will be suspended from all practices/competitions for one calendar year from the

date of the incident. In the event a student's calendar year suspension results in reinstatement to activities during the season of an activity which requires tryouts, the student will be permitted

to participate in tryouts at the same time as his/her peers.

3rd Offense: The student will lose the privilege to participate in extracurricular activities for the remainder of

their high school career.

Suspension Guidelines:

- 1.) When assessing a suspension, only GHSA regular season and playoff games will count towards the suspension. Although scrimmages are considered practices and do not count towards the overall game suspension total(s), the player will also forfeit participation in any scrimmage(s).
- 2.) If a student is suspended, playoff games count towards the game suspension (i.e. a football player caught with alcohol after the 9th game of the season and the team qualifies for state, the student would serve a 30% suspension, in this case 3 games.) In this scenario, the student would be suspended for the 10th game, 1st and 2nd rounds of playoffs, if applicable. If the team were eliminated, the student would be suspended for the 10th game and the 1st game of the following season.
- 3.) Suspensions for one-sport athletes: if a suspension occurs out of season, the student will serve the imposed suspension the following year.
- 4.) Suspensions for multi-sport athletes: a suspension may carry over from one sport to another. For this rule to be applicable, the student must have played the 2nd sport the previous year, with a freshman student serving as an exception. A student may not play a second sport to avoid serving a suspension in their primary sport. The District Athletic Director will make the final determination in these cases.

Suspension totals are based on the number of varsity games allowed according to GHSA By-Laws. Partial numbers are rounded up. Suspension per sport will be:

<u>Sport</u>	GHSA Varsity Games	Missed Games (30%)
Baseball	30	9
Basketball	25	8
Bass Fishing*		
Cheerleading		
 Basketball Sideline 	25	8
 Competition 	6	2
 Football Sideline 	10	3
 Game Day Cheer 	3	1
Cross Country	10	3
Dance	6	2
E Sports*		
Flag Football	12	4
Football	10	3
Golf	12	4
Gymnastics	10	3
Lacrosse	18	6
Literary Competition*		
One Act Play*		
Soccer	18	6
Softball		
Fast Pitch	26	8
 Slow Pitch 	16	5
Swim	10	3
Tennis	18	6
Track	12	4
Volleyball	18	6
Wrestling	20	6
*Discretion of the Principal		

Suspensions of activities not considered under the prevue of GHSA competitions will be at the discretion of the Principal.

Addressing Felony Arrests and/or Convictions: Felony arrests constitute an immediate suspension from activities. Relative to that arrest, any subsequent felony conviction of a student may result in a permanent dismissal from activities.

<u>Guidelines</u>: A student who is arrested, indicted, convicted of or charged with a felony or act that would constitute a felony if committed by an adult should be automatically suspended from interscholastic/extracurricular activities. Students will not be permitted to participate in preseason activities. All DUI offenses will be dealt with according to these guidelines.

<u>Duration</u>: The student will remain suspended from extracurricular activities until:

- 1.) The charges are completely dismissed;
- 2.) The charges are reduced to a misdemeanor, in which case the student would be subject to penalties outlined for misdemeanor infractions;
- 3.) The student is found not guilty; or
- 4.) The student serves his/her consequence as outlined below:

Once the student successfully completes the consequences assigned by the judge or agreed to by the student, including probation or diversion, the student may be permitted to participate in extracurricular activities. The student is responsible to provide evidence that all sentencing and/or fines have been satisfied, including, but not limited to, probation and/or community service have been satisfied.

VI. Duration of Code of Conduct

The Student Activity Code of Conduct will be in effect year-round.

Appendix I: Notes for Students and Parents Regarding On-Line Use

Section I: Internet Safety Tips

The Internet is an effective tool for communicating, learning and collaborating. However, there are safety precautions that must be taken when navigating through cyber space—always ask a trusted adult for permission or guidance if you are unsure about any online activity.

For Students:

- Never give out personal information about yourself, your family, your school or your activities to anyone on the Internet.
- Choose usernames and screen names that are generic and anonymous.
- Use caution or seek guidance prior to completing a form or questionnaire.
- Do not send or post a picture of yourself, your family or friends.
- Never agree to meet anyone that you met online.
- Don't open an email from anyone you don't know.
- Tell a trusted adult right away if you read or see anything on the Internet that makes you feel uncomfortable.
- Know how to exit an inappropriate website.
- Avoid violating copyright laws by copying words, pictures, sound or video from someone else's website without permission.

For Parents: Along with assisting your child with the tips (provided), parents should also:

- Set clear rules for Internet use.
- Encourage your child to avoid sharing any type of personal information over the Internet without your permission.
- Ask your child to tell you if something or someone online makes them feel uncomfortable or threatened.
- Advise your child not to download programs, music or files without your permission. File-sharing and taking text, images, sounds or video from the Internet may be illegal.
- Teach your child responsible, ethical online behavior.
- Talk to your child about online dangers and let them know you are there to help them get out of a bad situation.
- Protect your child by the use of computer security tools such as content blockers, firewalls and pop-up blockers.
- Communicate regularly with your child about their online experiences.
- Consider "Internet Safety Contracts" with your child. Some helpful websites for these contracts and discussions with your child include: www.netsmartz.org, <a href="https://ww

Section II: Using Social Networking Sites

Some students choose to use social networking sites in offensive, disrespectful and inappropriate ways. While the District uses "best practices" to filter access to such sites on school computers, these sites can be accessed on personal computing devices and smart phones. Also, sometimes while at school, students will share what they have read. This creates disruptions and negatively impacts peer relationships, as well as the learning environment.

Section III: Cyberbullying

Cyberbullying, or Internet Bullying, is using the Internet or other digital devices to send or post negative messages, images or video clips about others. It can take many forms, including posting or sending mean or embarrassing comments and/or images on chat rooms, message boards, websites, social networking sites, online gaming sites, cell phones, instant messages or e-mail. Cyberbullying is a form of emotional bullying that instills feelings of fear, isolation and humiliation among its targets.

Parents/guardians should discuss cyberbullying behavior, encouraging children to speak out against cyber bullying they witness and to report instances to the appropriate person. Incidents of cyberbullying which occur at school or using school District technologies will be investigated by school administrators. However, these actions may not be confined to events that occur on school property, on school vehicles, at designated school bus stops or at school-related functions or activities or by use of data or software that is accessed through a computer, computer system, computer network or other electronic technology of a local school system. In addition, parents/guardians need to set up guidelines for appropriate use for each new piece of technology that is brought into the home.

Section IV: Internet Safety Policy

Additional information in this regard is contained in the School Board's Internet Safety Policy (IFABB), which can be obtained in the Online Policy Manual located on the District website.

Appendix J: Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) Program

CCSD schools may bring their own technology to District campuses that are participating in the Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) program.

Definition of Technology

For purposes of BYLD, "Technology" means personally owned Internet-accessible, wireless, portable, electronic equipment used for instructional purposes. All approved devices must allow access to the Internet through a fully functional Web browser and be capable of accessing the District Guest network. Approved devices include: smartphones, iPads, iPods, Smart Watches, laptops, netbooks, tablet computers and eReaders that meet the definition of technology.

Internet

All Internet access will occur using the District BYLD network. Cellular network adapters and hotspots are not permitted to be used by students to access the Internet at any time.

Security and Damages

Responsibility to keep privately owned devices secure rests with the individual owner. Neither the District nor its staff or employees is liable for any device stolen or damaged on campus. Personal devices that are reported as stolen, lost or damaged while in the care of the student will be treated as any other personal item (such as coats, purses, books, gym bags, shoes, etc.).

Student Agreement

The use of personal technology to provide educational material is not a necessity but a privilege. A student does not have the right to use his or her laptop, cell phone or other electronic device while at school without express permission from the teacher. When abused, privileges may be taken away. When respected, privileges will benefit the learning environment.

Students and parents/guardians participating in BYLD must adhere to all Board policies and the District Internet Acceptable Use Policy, IFBG.

In order to be a responsible electronic citizen in the District, students are expected to follow these guidelines.

- Students may use these devices in the classroom when the teacher determines it is appropriate for educational purposes. Students must learn when to use and not to use technology, including headphones. If they are not sure, students must ask for clarification.
- All devices must remain silent or be put away unless being used within a lesson during class time. Personal technology cannot be used during campus, district or state testing.
- Devices must have the ability to enhance the educational process and must be able to access the Internet.
- Students are responsible for making sure devices are fully charged prior to use in class.
- Technical support for personal devices will not be provided by teacher, staff or District Technology Staff.
- Personal devices will not be allowed to connect to the District network; they will only access the BYLD network.
- Students must comply with acceptable use terms for accessing the Internet while on school campus.
- Students are responsible for the security of their personal devices.
- The device may not be used to cheat on assignments or tests or for non-instructional purposes during instructional time.
- Personal technology with photographic or video capabilities may only be used with explicit permission from the classroom teacher or Principal.
- The device may not be used to record, transmit or post photographic images or video of a person, or persons
 on campus during school activities and/or hours unless assigned by the teacher as allowed by the District
 Internet Acceptable Use Policy.
- The device may only be used to access files or Internet sites which are relevant to the classroom curriculum.
- Non-instructional games are not permitted.
- Students must comply with teachers' request to turn off the device.

- Students are responsible for ensuring that any computers or computing devices, diskettes, CDs, memory sticks, USB flash drives, or other forms of storage media that they bring in from outside the school are virus free and do not contain any unauthorized or inappropriate files.
- Students are NOT permitted to use their own computing devices to access the Internet via personal Wi-Fi accounts, "hot spots" or by any manner other than connecting through the wireless connection provided by the school system.
- Students may not use devices during non-instructional times, such as passing periods, lunch and before/after school without express permission from the school's administration.
- All devices should be clearly labeled with student's full name. Password protection is recommended. Parents and students should discuss insurance, data plans and fees, as these are not the responsibility of District faculty.
- Students are responsible for personal property brought to school and should keep personal items with themselves or in a locked space. Lost and found devices must be immediately reported and/or turned over to a teacher or administrator.
- Students take full responsibility for personal digital devices at all times. The school is not responsible for the security of the device.

INAPPROPRIATE USE

Inappropriate use will generally fall into two categories; procedural and malicious. Procedural issues will be routinely handled within the classroom and common areas of the school without formal intervention. Examples of procedural issues would include having a device out at the wrong time or forgetting to set a phone to silent. More serious and malicious use will be reported to the office. Examples of these types of issues would include:

- Using the personal technology for illegal purposes including, but not limited to, cyber bullying, gambling, pornography and computer hacking.
- Using photographic or video features in any restroom or locker room.
- Purposefully opening, viewing, using or deleting files on another person's personal technology without permission.
- Electronically posting personal information about one's self or others (i.e., addresses, phone numbers and pictures).
- Downloading or plagiarizing copyrighted information without permission from the copyright holder.
- Intentionally introducing a virus or other malicious programs onto another person's personal technology device.
- Electronically posting messages or accessing materials that are abusive, obscene, sexually oriented, threatening, harassing, damaging to another's reputation or illegal.

SPECIAL NOTE: CYBERBULLYING

Cyberbullying is defined as the use of any Internet-connected device for the purpose of bullying, harassing or intimidating another student. This includes, but may not be limited to:

- Sending abusive text messages to cell phones, computers or Internet-connected game consoles.
- Posting abusive comments on someone's blog or social networking site (e.g., Facebook, Twitter, Snapchat, Instagram).
- Creating a social networking site or Web page that masquerades as the victim's personal site and using it to embarrass him or her.
- Making it appear that the victim is posting malicious comments about friends to isolate him or her from friends.
- Posting the victim's personally identifiable information on a site to put them at greater risk of contact by predators.
- Sending abusive comments while playing interactive games.
- Taking videos or photos of anyone while on campus or at a school function often using a cell phone camera and posting them online, sometimes manipulating them to embarrass the target.

Appendix K: Student Data Privacy Accessibility and Transparency Act Complaint Form

STUDENT DATA PRIVACY ACCESSIBILITY AND TRANSPARENCY ACT COMPLAINT FORM

Name (Complainant):			
Address:			
City:	State:	Zip:	
Phone Number:			
Local Education Author	rity Complaint is being filed against:		
Date on which violation	n occurred: (mm/dd/yyyy)		
Statement of alleged vi	olation: (attached additional sheets if necessary)		
List the survey of tale			
List the names and tele	phone numbers of individuals who can provide additional inform	nation.	
Has a complaint beer matter?	n filed with any other government agency concerning this	No	Yes
If yes, provide the nam	ne of the agency:		
 Signature of C	Complainant Date		

Appendix L: Threat Assessment Process and Guidelines

The District's threat assessment process is intended to prevent violence and involves both assessment and intervention. The District's threat assessment involves determining whether a student poses a threat of violence (they have intent and means to carry out the threat).

<u>Purpose of the Threat Assessment</u>

- To identify, assess and manage individuals and groups who may pose a threat of targeted violence.
- To prevent targeted violence.

Definitions

- Threat an expression of intent to do harm or act out violently against self, someone or property.
- Threat Assessment a method of evaluating whether a student has the motivation, means and intent to carry out a proclaimed threat.
- Threat Investigation an investigation initiated, conducted and controlled by law enforcement agencies.
- Targeted Violence any incident of violence where a known or knowable attacker selects a particular target prior to his/her violent attack.

Role of the assessment team is to support the school in assessing and facilitating the following:

- The validity of a threat;
- Whether a student poses a threat to himself, school or community;
- Gathering of information, and;
- Provision of relevant information and/or recommendations to appropriate parties.

Composition of the assessment team:

- A principal or designee must chair the team.
 - o Regular members of the team may include:
 - Members of the school support staff (i.e., counselor, psychologist, social worker, nurse);
 - An investigator;
 - Other professionals, such as special education representatives, teachers and coaches who may be able to contribute to the threat assessment process and/or;
 - A system-wide Threat Assessment team member, as needed.

Refer to law enforcement/SRO for further investigation when the principal or designee determines:

- There continues to be insufficient information for the threat assessment team to be reasonably certain that the student does not pose a threat, or;
- The student appears to be on a path to attack.

Appendix M: Cell Phones/Smart Devices/Earbuds Use Guidelines

Cell phones/Smart Devices (i.e., watches, glasses)/earbuds can be useful for legitimate educational purposes such as notetaking, accessing electronic course materials, and completing assignments. However, cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds also can be used for illegitimate purposes such as bullying, inappropriate photographing or recording, and distracting from learning. The following rules ensure that cell phones are used solely for legitimate educational purposes. If a parent needs to be in contact with his/her child during instructional hours for an urgent or unexpected matter, he/she may contact the front office and arrangements will be made for the student to call or text.

- 1. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds must be stored out of sight and in silent mode as a standard practice.
- 2. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds may be used during instructional time only for academic reasons with direction from the teacher and authorization from the principal.
- 3. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds may be used during non-instruction (i.e., before school, after school, cafeteria, during transition) time only in high school. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds may be used during non-instructional time (i.e., before school and after school only) in middle school. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds may not be used in elementary school during non-instructional time or during bus transportation.
- 4. Cell phone/Smart Devices/earbuds use shall not violate the Bring Your Learning Device (BYLD) guidelines in Appendix L.
- 5. Cell phones/Smart Devices/earbuds shall not be used for photography or recording unless at the direction of a teacher or administrator for academic purpose.
- 6. The photographing, recording, or transmitting of profane, vulgar, inappropriate, or threatening material is prohibited.
- 7. The photographing, recording, or transmitting of a fight, assault, sexual material, drug-related material, or gang-related material is prohibited.

Appendix N: Bus Rules

- 1. All rules in the Code of Conduct apply on the bus and at the bus stop.
- 2. Go directly to your seat and sit bottom to bottom, back to back, feet on the floor (if they reach the floor). Keep your backpack on your lap.
- 3. Remain seated. Keep all body parts inside the bus. Keep the aisle clear.
- 4. Do not throw objects in or out of the bus.
- 5. Follow all instructions from the bus driver. Do not engage in any action that compromises the safe operation of the bus.
- 6. No animals other than service animals are permitted on the bus.
- 7. Do not tamper with safety equipment.
- 8. No eating or drinking (except for water in a clear plastic bottle) on the bus.
- 9. Observe absolute silence at railroad crossings.
- 10. Do not touch safety equipment except during an emergency.
- 11. Do not distract/disrupt the bus driver.
- 12. Use guiet, inside voices on the bus.
- 13. Toys are prohibited on the bus.
- 14. Do not take photographs or make videos on the bus.
- 15. Certain musical instruments in a proper case are permitted on the bus. These instruments must be stowed on the student's lap or between the student's knees. These instruments are permitted between students, on seats, under seats, or in the aisle. The permitted instruments include: violin, viola, flute, piccolo, oboe, clarinet, bass clarinet, bassoon, alto saxophone, tenor saxophone, trumpet, French horn, trombone, cymbals in pouches, bells in a single case, and snare drum in a single case.
- 16. The following musical instruments are not permitted on the bus: cello, string bass, electric bass, percussion combo kit (snare and bells), kettle drum (timpani), tuba, bass drum, bass saxophone, baritone saxophone, Sousaphone, field drum, baritone/euphonium, contrabass/contralto clarinet, guitar, marimba, xylophone.
- 17. The following items are not permitted on the bus: sharp objects, firearms, weapons, skateboards, flag poles, golf bags, ROTC guns, color guard flags, lacrosse sticks, and any item that does not fit in the student's lap.
- 18. Each student shall load/unload the bus from the student's designated bus stop.